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EEQcEEPLEES 

(11:03 a.m.) 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Good morning to everyone 

that's assembled here. Today we begin our hearing to 

receive testimony of the Postal Service in support of its 

request in Docket Nos. RZOOl-2 and MCZOOl-2 for 

recommendation of an experimental fee suspension for manual 

delivery confirmation services. 

At this time I would like to ask if there are any 

participants who have an issue we should discuss before we 

proceed. 

(No response.) 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Nothing from you, Mr. 

Heselton? Mr. Tidwell? 

MR. HESELTON: Commissioner Covington, I'd like to 

point out that the Postal Service this morning filed three 

documents, one of them being an appendix to the testimony of 

Witness O'Hara as a consequence of PRC Order 1327. 

The Postal Service indicated in its response to 

the opposition of the United Parcel Service motion for 

waiver of certain provisions of Rule 54 that it would file 

an appendix to Witness O'Hara's testimony that had him 

address the requirements and the conformance of his 

testimony with Section 3622 of the Postal Reorganization 

Act, the rate making section. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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In addition to that document, the Postal Service 

filed interrogatory responses to UPS Interrogatory Nos. 35 

through 42 and another response to UPS Interrogatory Nos. 45 

and 47 through 52. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Mr. McKeever? 

MR. MCKEEVER: Mr. Commissioner, I would just 

request if the Postal Service intends to introduce into 

evidence today the appendix that was filed this morning as 

part of the direct testimony of Dr. O'Hara or not? 

MR. HESELTON: Commissioner Covington, I have 

attached that appendix to the copy of testimony from Mr. 

O'Hara that I intended to show the witness, so we do intend 

to include it along with the testimony as pre-filed. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Is that satisfactory, Mr. 

McKeever? 

MR. MCKEEVER: I did have a brief opportunity, Mr. 

Commissioner, to review the testimony, and we will not 

object to its admission at this time. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Thank you. 

The Postal Service has filed the testimony of one 

witness, who I am assuming is Mr. Donald J. O'Hara, in 

support of its proposal in this case. A considerable number 

of interrogatories were directed to Mr. O'Hara between 

Wednesday, October 17, and the deadline for discovery, which 

had been set for Friday, October 19. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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In my Ruling No. 2 establishing the procedural 

schedule in this case, I directed that written answers to 

discovery submitted by the close of business on October 17 

were to be filed with the Commission and served on counsel 

by 12:OO noon on yesterday. I also ruled that answers to 

discovery submitted on October 18 and 19 were to be 

available at the beginning of the hearing today. 

As we understand, late yesterday afternoon the 

United States Postal Service submitted responses to a set of 

interrogatories filed by UPS on October 17, 2001, together 

with a motion for their late acceptance because they did not 

arrive by noon on that date. The motion states that copies 

of the response were transmitted to counsel for UPS by 

facsimile and e-mail. 

Mr. McKeever, are you going to be prepared to 

conduct cross-examination today on the responses that were 

received yesterday afternoon, or would you prefer to defer 

cross-examination until tomorrow? 

MR. MCKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, we will attempt to do 

cross-examination today, but I would like the opportunity to 

revisit that subject at the end of day today. 

I'm unclear I guess which interrogatory numbers 

we're talking about. If it's the ones that were served 

yesterday, I guess they're the ones that go through 

Interrogatory 34 or 35? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 
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COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: I'm assuming you're 

talking about Interrogatories 35 to 42. Is that right, Mr. 

Heselton? 

MR. HESELTON: Let me check my records here. 

MR. O'HARA: Yesterday was I believe through 34. 

MR. HESELTON: Yesterday we filed responses to 26 

through 34. 

MR. MCKHEVER: Mr. Commissioner, we are prepared 

to proceed with respect to this interrogatory answers today. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Thank you, Mr. 

McKeever. Very well. 

Mr. Heselton, are the responses to all other 

outstanding discovery requests available for use and review 

by participants today? 

MR. HESELTON: There were some interrogatories, 

which are primarily requests for data and more along the 

line of institutional interrogatories, that we were not able 

to get prepared for this morning. Specifically, they are 

Questions 43, 44, 46 and 53 through 56. We're still 

preparing. We're still gathering the data requested for 

those responses. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Very well. 

Mr. McKeever, in light of that what says you? 

MR. MCKHEVER: Mr. Chairman, it's difficult to 

respond without seeing the answers or knowing when they are 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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going to be filed. My suggestion would be that when they 

are filed we then report back to the Commission within a day 

or two to let the Commission know whether we request the 

opportunity to conduct cross-examination with respect to 

them or not. 

Our hope would be that the answers, especially 

since they're dated, are such that maybe we would not 

require cross and instead to the extent that we want to 

designate them into the record as written cross so that the 

record is complete that we would be able to do that in 

paper, or maybe at the hearing when the UPS witness 

testifies we could stipulate them in. 

I guess to boil all that down, my suggestion would 

be that we be given an opportunity of two days after the 

answers are filed in order to then inform the Commission 

whether we want cross-examination with respect to them and 

that we have an opportunity to enter them into the record as 

additional written cross-examination at some future date if 

we do not want cross-examination with respect to them. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. In light of that, 

Mr. Heselton, when would or when will the United States 

Postal Service get those answers filed? 

MR. HESELTON: Commissioner, I don't have an 

answer to that question at this point. I think to several 

of the questions we're on the verge of having the data 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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required. 

I don't expect that responses to the others are 

going to take too much longer, but I can't indicate a 

precise time, only that I would expect certainly by the end 

of the week at the very latest that we would have the data 

required for the last response. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Mr. McKeever? 

MR. MCKEEVER: The only comment I have with 

respect to that, Mr. Commissioner, is I'm concerned about 

the impact of this on the filing of our direct testimony, 

which is now scheduled for Monday, October 29. 

We will endeavor to do everything we can to 

expedite the proceeding in accordance with the Commission's 

wishes. However, if we're not receiving some data until the 

end of this week, it may not be possible for us to submit 

direct testimony based on that data on the 29th, in which 

case we may, and I want to emphasize the may because I don't 

want to prejudge it. I guess we have to see the answers, 

but we may be in a position where we have no choice but to 

request some short additional extension of the deadline for 

us to file our direct testimony so that we can take that 

data into account when we present our testimony. 

This is in the nature I guess of a red flag rather 

than a specific request until we see when the Postal Service 

files its answers. The sooner it files it, then the better 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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able we might be to meet the original deadline or the 

existing deadline of October 29, but the later they file it 

I think it would prejudice our case if we were to be 

required to file our direct testimony, you know, within a 

day or so, a working day or so, of the time that data is 

made available by the Postal Service. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay, Mr. McKeever. 

Mr. Heselton, in taking that under consideration I 

would like to state that what we will probably try to do, in 

light of the fact that it appears that we will be here for a 

good part of the day, we'll try to get an update at the 

close of today's hearing where we're at with what it is that 

we just discussed, and I'll try to rule on a schedule then 

as it relates to further proceedings. Is that acceptable? 

MR. HESELTON: Yes, Mr. Commissioner. Thank you. 

MR. MCKREVER: Yes, Mr. Commissioner. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Very well. As I 

provided in Ruling No. 2, if counsel for parties wishing to 

conduct oral cross-examination of Mr. Donald J. O'Hara 

believe it is necessary to take some time to review 

responses received by this morning that the hearings can 

continue tomorrow, which would be October 24. 

If there are no other matters at this time, and 

I'm assuming counsel are ready, let us proceed. Mr. 

Heselton, will you call your witness, please? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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MR. HESELTON: Yes. The Postal Service calls 

Donald J. O'Hara to the stand. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Having seen Mr. 

Donald J. O'Hara, Mr. O'Hara, at this time I would like to 

ask you to stand. 

Whereupon, 

DONALD J. O'HARA 

having been duly sworn, was called as a witness 

and was examined and testified as follows: 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Thank you. 

MR. HESELTON: Commissioner Covington? 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Mr. Heselton? 

MR. HESELTON: Counsel for the Postal Service has 

handed the witness two copies of a document entitled 

Testimony of Donald J. O'Hara on behalf of the United States 

Postal Service and designated in this proceeding as 

USPS-T-l. 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. USPS-T-l.) 

MR. HESELTON: Attached as an appendix to that 

pre-filed testimony is a document titled Appendix to 

Testimony of Donald J. O'Hara, USPS-T-l, that I alluded to 

earlier. 

Mr. O'Hara, if you were to provide oral testimony 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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on that document before you, would your testimony be the 

same today as indicated in the document? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, it would. 

MR. HESELTON: And has this document been prepared 

by you or under your direction and control? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, it has. 

MR. HESELTON: Commissioner Covington, I move the 

entry of USPS-T-l into evidence in this case. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Mr. McKeever, are there 

any objections? 

MR. MCKEEVER: No objection, Mr. Commissioner. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Hearing none, I will 

direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of 

the testimony of Mr. Donald J. O'Hara and that that 

testimony will be received into evidence. However, as is 

our practice here at the Commission, it will not be 

transcribed. 

(The document referred to, 

previously identified as 

Exhibit No. USPS-T-l, was 

received in evidence.) 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Mr. O'Hara, have you had 

an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written 

cross-examination that was made available to you in the 

hearing room this morning? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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THE WITNESS: Yes, I have. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: And if the questions 

contained in that packet were poised to you orally today, 

would your answers be the same as those you previously 

provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, they would. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Are there any corrections 

or additions you would like to make to those answers at this 

time? 

THE WITNESS: None. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Counsel, would you please 

provide two copies of the corrected designated written 

cross-examination of Witness O'Hara to the reporter? That 

material is received into evidence, and it is to be 

transcribed into the record. 

(The document referred to, 

previously identified as 

Exhibit No. USPS-T-l, was 

received in evidence.) 

// 

// 

// 

// 

// 

// 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 



43 

BEFORE THE 
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

WASHINGTON, DC 20268-0001 

Experimental Suspension of Fee for Docket No. R2001-2 
Manual Delivery Confirmation Category Docket No. MC2001-2 

DESIGNATION OF WRITTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 
OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

WITNESS DONALD J. O’HARA 
(USPS-T-l) 

Pam, lnterroqatories 

.- 
Office of the Consumer Advocate OCA/USPS-Tl-1-5 

United Parcel Service UPS/USPS-Tl-I-67-11 

Respectfully submitted, 

Steven W. Williams 
Acting Secretary 



44 

lnterroaatory 

OCA/USPS-Tl-1 

OCAIUSPS-Tl-2 

OCAIUSPS-Tl-3 

OCAIUSPS-T1-4 

OCAIUSPS-Tl-5 

UPS/USPS-Tl-1 

UPS/USPS-T19 

UPS/USPS-Ti-3 

UPS/USPS-T1-4 

UPS/USPS-Tl-5 

UPS/USPS-Tl-7 

UPS/USPS-Tld 

UPS/USPS-Tl-9 

/c UPS/USPS-Tl-10 

UPS/USPS-Tl-11 

INTERROGATORY RESPONSES OF 
UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 
WITNESS DONALD J. O’HARA (T-l) 

DESIGNATED AS WRITTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 

Desianatina Parties 

OCA 

OCA 

OCA 

OCA 

OCA 

UPS 

UPS 

UPS 

UPS 

UPS 

UPS 

UPS 

UPS 

UPS 

UPS 



45 

RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO THE INTERROGATORIES OF THE 
. OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAIUSPS-Tl-l . Please confirm that Postal Service now provides a means for 
members of the public to generate and print a Delivery Confirmation label for a 
Priority Mail package at http://www.usps.com/cgi-bin/api/shipping~label.cgi. Also 
confirm that if the Priority MaiVDelivery Confirmation label is printed and affixed in 
the manner specified (i.e., printed on a laser quality printer and adhered properly) 
that the Delivery Confirmation service will be provided to the mailer free of 
charge. 

RESPONSE: Confirmed. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO THE INTERROGATORIES OF THE 
OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAAJSPS-Tl-2. Please refer to your testimony at page 7, I. 17 - 23. Is it 
correct that you assume a volume level for the period of the experiment equal to 
that of PY 2000, i.e., 2.8 mitfiin pieces of window-entered Priority Mail? 

a. If not, please explain. 
b. If so, then why did you not assume some further shift of volume from 

the peak mailing week (the week before Christmas) into the period of the 
experiment7 Please explain fully. 

c. Is not one of the experiment’s purposes to cause such a shift? Please 
explain fully any negative answer. 

d. If the experiment is successful, and accomplishes a shift of volume from 
the peak mailing week to the experimental period. then would not the volume 
estimated at 2.8 million pieces be highefl Please explain fully any negative 
answer. 

e. If the volume shift described above does occur, then isn’t it correct that 
the total revenue loss of $1.3 million that you estimate would be higher7 Please 
explain fully any negative answer. 

RESPONSE: Confined. 

a. Not applicable. 

b. I had no basis for arriving at a quantitative estimate of the extent of any 

such shift; one purpose of the experiment is to learn about customer 

response to limited-time offers such as this. Also, as noted on p.10. 

lines 5-l 0 of my testimony, no cost savings from such shifts are 

included in the estimated financial impact of the experiment. 

c. Confirmed. 

d. Confirmed. 

e. Confirmed, but such shifts would also create opportunities for cost 

savings that would tend to offset the additional loss in revenue. 
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RESPONSE OF WSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO THE INTERROGATORIES OF THE 
OFFICE OFTHE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAIUSPS-Tl -3 At page 8 of your testimony, you state that you have 
judgmentally estimated the cost of producing and distributing display items to be 
$150,000. Please explain the reasoning process you followed and the 
assumptions you made to arrive at that figure. 

RESPONSE: I consulted with members of the Pricing and Classification 

Implementation offke to learn what the best basis for estimating this cost would 

be. They suggested that the cost of producing and distributing similar material 

for the July 1, 2001 rate implementation would provide the best basis for 

projecting costs for the experiment. They recommended this both because the 

cost data would be recent and because they would want to produce and 

distribute approximately the same type and quantity of materfal, perhaps with 

somewhat smaller quantities but with additional use of color, which would come 

- 
to approximately the same total. Of the $150,000, about $120.000 would be 

spent on production and the remainder on distribution. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO THE INTERROGATORIES OF THE 
OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAJUSPS-T1-4. Please refer to USPS-LR-MC2001-2, WP p. 1. Please cite the 
source for all figures set forth on this page. 

RESPONSE: Column C data come from summing the data in cells Bl l-B26 on 

page 3 of my workpaper for the days indicated, and multiplying by loo/70 to 

adjust for the fact that the data on page 3 are for POS sites only, which cover 

about 70% of revenue at all retail locatiins. These data in turn come from a 

special tabulation of POS transaction data prepared at my request. 

Column D data come from the weekly data in cells E15E17 on page 4 of 

my workpaper. These data in turn come from a special tabulation of POS 

transaction data prepared at my request. 

Column E is the product of columns C and D. 

Column F data come from an internal summary of week-by-week ratios of 

manual Delivery Confirmation pieces for which a destination scan is recorded 

pieces for which there is a matching entry scan from POS or IRT terminals, less 

one. The pieces for which no entry scan is recorded are assumed to have been 

entered through non-window channels as described on page 4, lines 12-l 7, of 

my testimony. 

Column G is the product of column E and (1 +the entry in column F). 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO THE INTERROGATORIES OF THE 
OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCMJSPS-Tl-5. Please refer to USPS-LA-MC2001-2, WP p.2. Please explain 
fully the meaning of footnotes 2 and 3 and display all calculations reflecting the 
statements made in footnotes 2 and 3. Include specific citations to USPS-RT-21. 

RESPONSE: For footnote 2, the unit costs were calculated by modifying witness 

Davis’ original spreadsheet in USPS-LR-I-106 Section B (filename “de1 con input 

cost data.xls), Input Sheet B-l: Activity Transaction Times, cells D-9D15 as 

described in his testimony USPS-FIT-21, pages 4-6. This results, on Worksheet 

B-6, Volume Variable Cost Summary, in a Prkrity Mail Electronic Delivery 

Confirmation cost of $0.076 (cell C15. unchanged), and of Priority Mail Manual 

Delivery Confirmation cost of 50.424 (cell 015). The difference between these is 

$0.346; this is used in cell G8 of my Workpaper p.2 as the unit cost of TYAR 

Manual Delivery Confirmation usage covered by the $0.40 fee, which is then 

used in cell E8 to calculated TYAR costs for Priority Mail Manual Delivery 

Confirmation and cell El5 to calculate the cost of existing usage during the 

period of the experiment. 

For footnote three, the full Priority Mail Manual Delttery Confirmation cost 

of $0.424 is used to calculate the cost of additional usage arising as a result of 

the experiment in cell E27. 
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RESPONSE OF WSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNmEo PARCEL sERvlcE 

- UPS/USPS-11-l. Refer to page 2, lines S-l 1, of your testimony. 
(a) Prwtde all availabte data and supporting studies for the contention that 

30% of retaif revenue for manual dehery conflnnatlon io received at 8itet3 that * not 
have Point of Service (TOT) terminals. 

(b) Provide all avatiable data and supportlng studies for the assumption that 
30% of Priodty Mail retail revenue is received at &es that do not have POS terminals. 

(c) Confh that It is assumed that 30% of Priorfty Mail retaif revenue dudng 
thefirst16daysofDecembsr2001 willberec&edatsitesthatdonothavePOS 
terminals. If confhmsd, provtde all data and supporting studies for this assumption. tf 
not confhed, exPlaln in detail. 

RESPONSE 

(a)-(b) As stated in ths cited portion of my t&imony, ths %pprWhately 60%’ 

figure refers to retail mvenus in total, not lo revenue for individual prodWs and 

sewkss. I rsceived this flgum from the Retail Department and I understand that lt is 

based on a comparison of revenue received at POS sites to the grand total rsvenus 

recefved at all retalf site& 

(c) Conflmed. I ussd this figure because some adjustment for UansacUons 

occurrIng at non-POS sites was clearly needed and I belleved that this overall ftgure 

could reasonably be applied to these particular senkes in this particular time period. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVlCE WITNESS O’HARATO IHTERROaATORlES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPSRJSPS-77-2. Refertopagez,Unes13-19,andpage4,lines10-21,otyour 
testimony. 

(a) Confirm that the Wlrd Priority Mail entry channeF representing Pdority 
Mall pieces picked up by the Postal Service or deposited in collection boxes is not 
considered ‘retail-emereb mail. If not conftm-red, explain In detall. 

(II) Confkm that the Postal Service assumes that, absent the proposed pricing 
experiment, customers will pwchas@ manual dellvery oonftrmatton servtce for 0.19 
pieces of pkzk-up/coltection Priority Mall during the December 1 to December 16,2661, 
period for every window-entered Prtority Mail piece purchasing dellvery CmIflmWrtion 
se&e. If not confirmed, explain in detall. 

(c) Confirm that ths Pcetal Service assumes that there wilt be no increase in 
the number of pickuplcollectfon Prlorlty Mail pieces selecting manual Dellvery 
Conftrmatlon servfce during the proposed prfclng expedment even though the service 
would be offered for free during the December 1 to December 16,2601 period. If 
confirmed, provide an explanation for this assumption. If not confirmed. explaih in 
detail. 

(d) Provide all available data regarding the annual, accountln9pedod. and 
weekly vokrme of plckup/coll&tlon Priority Mall for the M2666-2001 pertod. 

RESPONSE: 
(a) Confinned, although I believe the term ‘window-entered,’ which ls used 

elsewhere in my testimony (e.g., line 16, page 7). is somewhat better than Wail- 

entemdl 

(b) Conftm-red. 

(Cl Confkmed. I believe this assumption Is masonable because makers who 

use thts third channel to enter Pdcrity Mall wlth Manual Doltvery Conflrmatton are 

slready famtltar with Dellvery Confirmation and have developed usage patterns that they 

are nol llkefy to after dramatWfy In response to fhls Wted-time offer. 

(d) Asfar~Ihaw,beeneMetodetennine,thePostalSenrl#,doernot . 

collect data on the pkkup/collection volume of Priority Malt. For quarterly or annual time 

ftames, It mtgM be possible to estimate this volume as a residual by aubtmckng 

estimated volume entered thmugh the other two channels from RPW volume. 
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UPS/USPS-TM. Refer to page 2 af your workpaper. 
(a) Confim that the net cost to the Postal Service of the proposed pdcing 

experiment inctuder: 
(t) $3E4&iorul~costofinformingcuatomers. nnotoonfhed, 

(fl) $9,099,717 for tjle cost of the additional Priority Mail manual 
dauvery oonflml8uon that would t&e place. If not ConfIrmed, 
explain in det8U. 

(iii) $1332,999 for the rwenue that would have been recehfed for 
Priortty Mail manual delhfeiy confimWion if the propwad pricing 
experiment did not take place. H not confirmed, explain in &tall. 

(b) cOnfi~thatthe~~tothe~Serviceoftheproposedpriclng 
experiment is $9,5SS,715 ($l!%,OW + $5,093,717 + $1,332,99S)., If nut 
confhed, exp4ain in WI. 

(c) Provide any quantftative analysis OT studiw that show that the benefits of 
thepmpoaedprfcktgeqsrfmentexc.eedorarelikelytoexceed 
$9355.715. 

RESPONSE 

(a)-(b) Ccnfimwd. 

03 No quantltatb analysis ha8 bean performed. Aa noted In my testimony 

(pege 10,lineo 2-19) the potential benefits depend on the exteht to which customera 

shifl their holiday maiiii patterna and the extent to which they irwease their future 

u.MgeofDelhwly-tion. TheP&afservkxbellever,thatactuaflyconducting 

the propod experiment woufd pruvida tie best way to obtain this fype of hrformatfon. 

~notedinmytestirony@age7,Uneg1-4),ffarstwnersdorhnihelrhddaymallrng 

paHems 6brWanUy, a pem cl adfbtkm modeled on the experiment might well 

be warranted. The onetime wets of the expedment would then have led to continuing 

beneffts~~eReryear,whiletheonOdnO~sndrevenueeffectr,otthe’without 

charge’periodwwldbefullyreclognizedendincorporatedintheDrtyerv~t- 

coverage determinations that occur In an omnibus rate 088e. 
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W8/USPS-ll-4. Refer to page 2 of your workpaper. 
(a) Confirm that the TY2001 revenue for Priority Mail manual delivery 

confirmetionservicaise~~~obe,888,507in~absenoeoftheprcpoaed 
pricing experiment. If not confirmed, explein In detalt. 

(b) Confirm that this lY2001 revenue is comprised of the cl[)cent fee for 
Priority Mall manual delhwy confirmation multipIled by the TY2001 Priority Mail manual 
delivery confirmatbn volume of 52221,268. tf not confirmed, explain in detail. 

(c) Confirm that the n2001 costs for Prlority Mail manual delhrery 
confirmation sewica are expected to be $18,068,559 in the absence of the proposed 
pridng experiment. If not umfirmed. explain in detail. 

(d) confiml that these lwOO1 costs oi $18,098,559 are complissd of 94.6 
cents per piece for the non-electronic cost of manusl detivery confirmation multiplied by 
the TY2001 Prkxity Mail manual delivery confirmation volume OS 52,22X269. If not 
confirmed, explain in detail. 

(e) Confirm that Priorii Mail manual delivery con&mation service would 
provide $2,519,948 of contni to lY2001 insUMional tests ($20,859,507 - 
$18,068,559) in the absence of the proposed pricing expertment. If not confirmed, 
explain in detail. 

Q Confim that the TY2Wt revenues for Priority Mati manual delivery 
confirmation service would be reduced by $1,9X$998 (from $20,888.507 to 
$19,555,510) under the proposed pricing experiment, as a resutt of WaMng the 4O-xnt 
feeforthe3,~,484p~otPriorityMailthatwouklhaveusedtheBervicetthe 
proposes pricii~$e~id not taks place. If not confhed, explain in detail. 

mm+k&onacostoftheadd~usag%ofPriorityh4aN 
mfwat delhmry confirmatbn durtng ths tenn of the pmposed pddng experiment is 
19,089,868piecesmultip9sdby34.6cen~perpiece,or$8,598,174. Hnotconfirmed. 
explain in detail. 

(?I) Conffm that if the TV2001 costs for Priottty Mail manui deliiry 
confirmation servke under the pupaed pricing experiment indude the 94.6 cents per. 
piece non-electmnlc charge for aIt Priority Mail pieces rw%iving manual delivery 
oonfimration during the test year, the tot& TY2ClOl oosts would be $18,088,559 plus 
$6,598,174,or$24,669,793. tfnotamftnned,expiainlndetall. 

ConfhlthatthBUJWbkJt!0fltoTY2001instltuHonal costsforthePriority 
Mali mkaal delivery confhatlon senhs would be negathw $5,111 a (519,555,510 
minus $24,668,793) under ths pruposed pricing experiment if the TY2001 rwenues and 
~fwPriorityMallmanUddeliveryconRnnation~~lndslde~ottheN2001 
revenues and all of the TY2001 rtonddrwtc oosts associated wlth the sewlce. If not 
wnfbmed, explain in detail. 

(a) - (9) Confirmed. 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVlCE WlTRESS O’HARA TO INTERROQATORIES OF 
UNrrEDPARcusERvlcE 

RESPONSE TO ltPSIUSPSJl4 (contlnwd)z 

(h)-(i)Iconfinnthearithmetic,butIdonolacceptthepremise~Delhrery 

ConftnnaUon corks and oont&&n ahoukl be developed in thb fashbn. My view of 

how the costs and revenue consequencea of the expartment should be tmated is 

explained in,my testimony from page 9 line 17 through page 9 line 22, and reflected in 

Panel Con page 2 of my work paper. With this treatment, the contributfon on Manual 

Delhmry Confirmation with the propwed experiment would be S19.555,510 less 

Sl6,990,516 = $2354,994. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL WRVlCE WlTNESS O’RARA TO INTERROQATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERvlcE 

UPWtJSps-T1-5. Refer to page 2 of your workpaper. 
(a) Conflnn that the 34.6 cents per piece non-ebctronii cost for Priority Mail 

manual delivery confim was obtained from labia 1 of the Wtimony of Postal 
Sewice witness Davts, USPS-T-30, at 7. In Docket No. R2000-1. H not confirmed, 
explain in detail. 

(b) Conflm that In Docket No. IZOO&1, Postai Service witness Mayo (USPS- 
T-39), at 56 n.29. applied a contingency to the 34.6 cents per piece ncn-etik wet 
for‘Priortty Mali manual delivery confirmation to obtain a cost of 36 cents per pkca, 
induding contingency, for Priorfty Mail manual delhwry axHirmation. If not confirmed, 
explain in detatt. 

(12) Explain why a contingsncy is not fqpikd to the 34.6 centa per piece figure 
in the TY2001 caicutatlans on page 2 of your workpaper. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Not confirmed; see my rwponse to OCAAJSPS-114. 

@I conflnned. 

(c) A contingency should have been applied. 

,- 
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” 
j 

UPS/USPS-V-7. Refer to pap 4 of your workpaper. 
i r, (a) Confinn that 42 million pieces of Priority Mail were retail-entered in the 

i pi: 
POS aptem in ths week November 29 to December 1,200O. and that 709,OW of these 

TV pieces had delivery confimtaticnt. if not confirmed, expiain in detail. 
I (b) .$onfim that these ffgures would bs muktpiiad by a faator of (lOW0) to 

obtain the totai amount of retail Prior@ Maii during the week. If not aonffmtad, expiain 
‘r in detail. 

(c) Confin that tits Postal Servke assumss that Priorfty Mail retail customers 
that would ordinartiy select Delivsty Confirmation in the days just pdor to ths prking 
expertment will not watt to mail Priority Mail pieces until December 1,2Wl, daspits the 
fact that thay would recaiva a 40 cent per piece ‘discaunt’ if thay waited until December 
1,2001, or later. if uonfirmsd. explain the justtfkatlon for this assumption. if not 
confirmed, explain In detail. 

(d) Confirm that the Postai Servica assumes that Priority Mail retail customers 
who would mail these pieces In tha days just prior to the pricing experiment, and who do 
not ordinarily select Delivery Confirmation will not watt until December 1.2001, or later 
to mail Priority Mail pieces, despite rsuaiving an addiUonai servka for free if they wait to 
mail until December 1,200l. if confirmed, explain the rationale for this assumption. if 
not confimwd. explain in detail. 

RESPONSE 

W@) conftrmed. 

(c) - (d) Confirmed. Although Chart 2 in my testimony doss suggest that the holiday 
/-- 

package-maiiing season starts ths week d Novsmber 29, most of the Priority Mail 

entered during this wask.appaars to represent ‘baseifna’ users of Priority Mail. The 

average weekiy volume fcf entire period from September 9 to Deamberl (dtedinpart 

(b) of UPS/USPS-11-9) is 51 miiibn. so of the 4.2 million piscas mailed during ths 

week of Novambsr 29, aniy 1.1 million am tikaiy to bs nan-basatins holiday psakagss. 

The baseline users have chosen Priortty Mali tn targs part because lt pmvtdes relativaty 

q&k delivery and I doubt that msny makers of ths baseilrm volume would daiay matiing 

even a single day to qbtain Dsiivary Canfirmation without ahargs. Thus, I think tt is a 

reaxrMMesimplificationtoassumenoMtumerhmfromtheweekofNove~r25into 

the experimental period. 
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- 

UPS/USPS-Tl-8. Refer to page 4 of your workpaper. 
(a) Confim that the peroenfags of pieces of retaiintered Prforky Mail for 

v&h the customer purchased delivery confirmstton averaged 20.0% over the four most 
recent available FY2001 accounting periods starting May 19,200l. If not ccnfinned, 
explain in detail. 

(b) Confkm that the percentage of pieces of refaii-entered Priority Malt for 
which the customer purchased deflvely confkmation averaged 17.2% durfng the ffrst 
three tY2001 accounUng perlods from September 9,2COCt, through December 1,2OW. 
If not confirmed, e@ain in detafi. 

(c) Confirm that the portbn of retail-entered Ptforfty Mail for which the 
customer selected delivery confkmation has risen approximately 1.8 penxntsge points 
since the first few months of M2001. If not oonfimed, explain in detail. 

(d) Refer to page 3 of your workpaper. Confirm that the Postal Service uses 
the retafi-entered delivery confkmatfon percentages from December 2 to December 17, 
2000, to derive the amount of d&very confimtatfon that would take piace from 
Decemberl,2001,toDecember18,2001,irthepropoaedpridngexpedmentdid~ 
take place. if confirmed. expiain why no adjustment was made for the fncreased 
percentage of retatf-entered Priority Matt deiivery confimtattcn that hes taken pfaw 
since the begtnning of Ff2OtIl. tf not CMlflrma exptatn in detail. 

(e) Prwidetheeamedata~nedonpaOe4dyour~,Weeldy 
Pot3 Data on Prforfty Maii and Manual Deifvery Conffmtation, for FY2OgO. 

RESPONSE: 
P 

(a)-(b) Confhmd. 

(c) Not conflrmed. muming this part of the queatkx~ mfera to the perbdr 

mentfoned in parts (a) and (b), 20 minus 172 = 2.3 not 1.8 

(d)Conftnned. AsshowninChart2anddiscussedonpage3,iines3-9ofmy 

tesUmony, the bulk of window-entered Priority Maii durtng the proposed expertmental 

period appears to oome from Infrequent users. in conbaa. voiume in the accounting 

perbds used to derive the 2.8 pementage point increase appearstocomefmm 

indivldua& and businesses that use Piiority Mail morsor-fess steadtiy Uuoughout the 

year. inaessed Manual Delhmy Confiitbn usage by the latter doss not neceasadly 

imply increased usage by infrequent Priority Mafi users. Thus, I befieve that it is a 

reasonable simplffksnton to assume that the percentage of Delivery Confkmatton usage 
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during the experimental perbd would be the same aa in the corresponding period last 

(e) Comparable data for M 2000 are not available. 



RESPONSE OF FOSTAL SERVICE WITNSSS O’HARA TO INTERROGATOMSS DF 
UtUTED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPWUSPS-TW. Refer to p8ge 4 of your workpaper. 
(a) Confirm that POS Priorfty Maii has averaged 3.42 miiiiin per week over 

the four Conswutiva FY2gg~ accounting petkds starting May 19.2001. If not 
conflm?sd, explain in detaii. 

(b) Confin that POS Priority Mali averaged 3.09 miition per Week during the 
first three FV2001 accounting periods from September 9,2ooo. fhrwgh December 1, 
2000. tf not confirmed, expkin in detail. 

(c) ConfIrm that POS Prbrlty Meil vdume has fisen approxfmat& 33D,COO 
rtiT or about 1 1 %, since tha first few months of FY2001. if not ~~nfirmcd, explain 

(fi, Confirm that this POS Priortty Mail figure woutd be mutttptied by a factor of 
(lW7Cl) to chin fhe inqease in Wall Priorfty Mali. if not oonfirmed, expfain in detail. 

(0) conflrmthat,anpage3otyour~per,theP~~udeepoS 
Prkvity Maii volume8 from December 2 to December 17,2WO (multiplied by a f#Ctor of 
lOCU70) to dertve the retatl-entered Priority Mail that would take place from December 1, 
2001, to December 16,2001, if the proposed pricing experiment did not take place. if 
confirmed. explain why no adjustment wa8 made for the hcreased volume of retail- 
er&red Prforfty Mail that has taken place since ti begin&g of FY2OUf. if nof 
confimwd, explain in detail. 

(d) - (8) Not confirmad. The apparent increase in ret&entered Priority Mail during N 

2001 on page 4 of my workpaper may rimpiy reftect an expansion in the number of 

Wssiteaforwhichde~arsind~inthetabulationspravidedtome. ifao,the 

percentaOeobrwenwrecorded~LPOSsrteemayhaveincressodMdthe~~udeof 

theneceasaryadjuetmenttornon-Fosanee~nglydwmaeed. Seealaothe 

explanatbnofwhatfhe7Mcffgure~hmy~to UPSNSPS-11-l. 
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UPSRJSPS-TWO. Refer to page 1 of your workpaper. 
(a) Cionfh that the Postai Service assumes that 19,099,999 additional 

plecee of Priodty Mail wtii receive manual delivery continnaUon service during the 
December 1 to Decamber l&2001, period, or epproximatety 1.2 miilbn pieces per day, 

“ oounting Sundays. if not conttrmed, expiain in detail. 
09 Confirm that, dent the pmposed expedment, manual Delivery 

Confirmation voiume wouid k expecW to be 3332494, or about 200,WO pieces per 
day during this same period. if not oonfirmed, explain in detail. 

(c) Provide ail suppaUng studii and amiyaes that evaluate the Postat 
Service’s ability to handle an increase in manual Prtortty Mail deiivery confirm&n of 
neaify 8 times normal volume witfwf incurrtng increated unit costs for the service (e.g., 
fromlhelna~rrenceofove~). 

(a) Confimwt this I8 100% of the projected candidate volume. 

(b) Confirmed. 

‘- 

(c) ND au& studies have been undertaken. I have simply used test-w.unit oosts, 

wftkh mpaent an average over the entire year. While the pmjected w6ekty Deli 

ConflrmaUon usage during the experiment mpmaeMaavetylargehc~ov0r 

average weekiy usage, the additional workhoun required by tnis lncreaaed usage are 

Smallwhencomparedtob~ilnetotalworkhounbywindowclerkrandcltyandNral 

centers. Thur,tbei~thattheascumptlonofcoMtantunnoostis‘rearroneble. 
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UPWSPS-Tl-11. Cqtfimt that each retall Prior&y Mail piece that would have been 
mailed after December 16, #K)l , but instead is mailed during the proposed pricing 
em, will incur an ackiiknal cost of 42.4 cents per piece (7.8 cents fur ektronic 
aewkes plus 34.6 cents for manual swvkes) for delivery confirmatbn wlthout the 
Postal Se&a receMng any offsetting additianal revwue. H confirmed, explain what 
~leshavebeeneonductedtoshowthatanybenefitl,0thePoetalServicedeamer 
mailing win offset this addltlonat cost. If not confirmed, explain In detail. 

Confirmed for those pieces tit would not have used Delhwy Confirmation if mailed 

after December 16,200l. With resped to studies of offsetting benefits. 888 my 

mspanw to part(c) of uPs/lJsPs-l1-3. 
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COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: At this time I would like 

to ask if there is any additional written cross-examination 

for Witness Donald J. O'Hara? 

MR. MCKEEVER: Yes, Mr. Commissioner, we do have 

some. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Mr. McKeever? 

MR. MCKHEVER: May I approach the witness to 

provide him with a copy? 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Yes, you may. 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. UPS/USPS-T-l (12 

through 18, 20 through 23, 25 

through 30, 33, 35 through 42, 

45, 47 and 51).) 

MR. MCKREVER: Dr. O'Hara, I just provided you 

with a copy of your responses to the following UPS 

interrogatories designated as UPS/USPS-T-l (12 through 18, 

20 through 23, 25 through 30, 33, 35 through 42, 45, 47 and 

51.) I hope the pack is complete. Some of these I just 

received this morning. 

THE WITNESS: Right. 

MR. MCKEEVER: If you could take a minute, Dr. 

O'Hara, to take a look at them, and then I would ask you if 

those questions were to be asked of you today, would your 
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answers be the same? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, they would. 

MR. MCKEEVER: Mr. Commissioner, I move that the 

additional written cross-examination of United Parcel 

Service of Postal Service Witness O'Hara in the form of his 

answers to Interrogatories UPS/USPS-T-l (12 through 18, 20 

through 23, 25 through 30, 33, 35 through 42, 45, 47 and 

511, be admitted into evidence as additional written 

cross-examination of Dr. O'Hara. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: All right, Mr. McKeever. 

In light of this I will allow that written material to be 

admitted into evidence, and I would direct that the reporter 

also transcribe these documents. 

(The document referred to, 

previously identified as 

Exhibit No. UPS/USPS-T-l (12 

through 18, 20 through 23, 25 

through 30, 33, 35 through 42, 

45, 47 and Sl), was received 

in evidence.) 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-Tl-12. Refer to page 14. lines l-3, of your testimony, where you 
state that “[w]ith resp8ct to the impact on competitors...the Postal 
Service. ..anticipates that the experiments impact would be minimal.” 
(a) Provide ail empirical data upon which you rety that supports the assumption 
that the experiments impact will be minimal. 
(b) Did the Postal Service consider the impact of the experiment on competitors 
in deciding whether to go forward with the experiment? If so, describe the factors 
which were considered and describe the relative weights the Postal Service 
assigned to each factor. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) In addition to the considerations discussed in my response to UPS/USPS-Tl- 

13, I did consider whether witness h&grave’s Priority Mail volume forecasting 

model couid be used to obtain even rough quantitative information on the 

potential for increased Priority volume as a result of the proposal. While the 

model would not have distinguished between expanded use of Prtod~ Mail by 

existing USPS customers and increases due to volume shifts from competitors, 

the total volume increase would have provided some indication of the upper limit 

of the effect on competitors. I concluded, however, that because the model had 

been designed to provide quarterly forecasts of total (not just windowsntered) 

Priority Mail for a period of several years in response to price changes that 

.customers 8xpe~t to remain in effect for at least several quarters, the 

spe&ation of the model, as refieoted for example in witness Musgrave’s choke 

trail, could render it iii-suited to anaiyzing a temporary and brief (about one-sixth 

of one quarter) change in the fee of an andlkry service ordinarily associated With 

only a modest faotton of Priority Mail. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERViCE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGAtORIES OF 

UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

(b) Yes; see my testimony at page 14, lines 3-8. Aa indicated there, the most 

important factor was that commercial shippers already have access to electronic 

Delivery Confirmation without charge if they choose to use Priority Mail instead of 

a competitor’s service. As a result, the experiment would have no impact on 

position of Priority Mail relative to competitors’ products in the commercial 

..- 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WltNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-Tl.13. Have you or anyone else in the Postal Service studied, 
investigated, or otherwise evaluated the potential volume shift from private 
delivery companies that may result from the proposed suspension of the fee for 
Manual Delivery Confirmation? If so: 
(a) Describe the studies in detail. 
(b) Describe the results of the studies. 
(c) Provide the studies and all reports or other documents generated as a result 
of those studies. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) - (c) No studies were conducted and no reports generated. As stated in my 

testimony (page 14, lines l-8). the effect on competitors was evaluated and 

judged to be minimal based on the limited scope and duratfon of the experiment 

and on the established availability of electronic Defivety Confirmation without 

additional charge in conjunction with P&by Mail for commercial shippers. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNII’ED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-Ti-14. Have you or anyone else in the Postal Service studied, 
investigated, or otherwise evaluated the potential volume shift from Parcel Post 
that may result from the proposed suspension of the fee for Manual Delivery 
Confirmation for Priority Mail users? If so: 
(a) Describe the studies in detail. 
(b) Describe the results of the studies. 
(c) Provide the studies and all reports or other documents generated as a result 
of those studies. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) - (c) I considered the potential for Parcel Post volume shifting to Priority Mail 

as a result of the experiment, and concluded that while some shift would 

probably occur, the potential magnitude was small enough that it could 

reasonably be neglected in evaluating the financial and other impacts of the 

experiment. My reasoning was as follows. The great bulk of Parcel Post (about 

/ 
,r 80%) is mailed at workshared rates. The alternative of faster Priority Mail 

defiieiy combinedwith no-fee electronic Oelivery Confirmation has been 

available to these shippers for some time and yet they have opted for 

rate/service combination provided by workshared Parcel Post. The experiment 

wouid not change the options available to these shippers, so there shoukl be no 

shift to Prior@ f&n the SO% of Parcel Post that is workshared. 

The experiment would change the optfons avaifable to slngle-piece 

package mailers who would choose to use Parcel Post absent the experfment. 

However, the volume of window-entered Parcel Post is only about one-sixth the 

volume of window-entered Priority. Within window-entered Parcel Post, the 

experiment would be most likely to induce shifts to Priority Mafl by mailers who 

value Deliiety Confirmation enough to purchase it at the current fee, which is 

only about 5% of window-entered Parcel Post at present. Thus, although some 
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shift from window-entered Parcel Post to Priority can be expected, it is likely to 

be sufficiently limited that it can reasonably be neglected. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVtCE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
- UNITTED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-Tl-15. Refer to page 8 of your testimony, where you discuss 
methods the Postal Service intends to use to inform customers about the limited- 
time offer of free delivery confirmation. 
(a) Describe the window cards and other displays to which you refer on page 8, 
line 6, of your testimony. 
(b) For each window card or display, state the costs involved in producing and 
displaying it, on a per-piece and total aggregate basis, and identify the dass or 
classes of mail to which that cost is attributed under the experiment. 
(c) Provide a copy of each window card or display. 
(d) Regarding the press coverage to which you refer on page 6, line 3, of your 
testimony, describe the press coverage the Postal Service intends to use, the 
cost of that press coverage, and whether that cost is included tn the cost for 
delivery confimration contained in your testimony and workpapers. Provide a 
copy of all press releases developed regarding the proposed fee suspension. 
(e) wit respect to the local postmaster customary holiday communications with 
their communities to which you refer on page 8, lines 13-14, of your testimony, 
describe these customary communtoattons. Identify the costs of these 
communtcatlons, and state whether any of these costs are included in the ccet 
for delivery confirmation service contained in your testimony and workpapers. 
(9 Refer to page 2 of your workpaper, in which you identify a ‘cost of informing 
customers” of $15O,ooO. Describe in detail the components of that cost, the 
products or services purchased or to be purchased by the Postal Se&e that are’ 
included in that cost, and how the figure was calculated. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) & (c) The window cards and other displays are stilt under development; no 

copies are available. 

(b) Costs for indtvtdual items are not available; the estimated aggregate cost is 

, $150,0#3. In page 2 of my workpaper, one-half of this coat is atirtbuted to 

Delii& Oonfirmallon and one-half to Priority MatI, ae explained on page 9. tines 

13-18 of my testimony. 

(d) & (6) No costs for prees coverage or local postmaster hottday 

communtcations are included In my workpaper; It is my understanding that the 

00&s of such acttvities ate generally treated as instituUonal. The only press 

release thus far is that announcing the filing, a copy of whkh is attached Postal 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITE0 PARCEL SERVlCE 

Bulletin 22036, pages I through 15, also attached, contains examples of 

materials developed to facilitate local postmaster holiday communications. 

(9 The $150,000 “cost of informing customers” in my workpaper is the estimated 

cost of the window cards and other display items referred to in parts (a) - (c) of 

this interrogatory. For information on how this estimated cost was developed, 

please see my response to OCANSPS-M-3. 

rc 
:. 

,- 
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FOR IMMCOIATE RiEU!ASE 202-288-2166 

lUSSSSNQ.ZXX 
USPS web Sk mwwsp8.com 

NO-0 TRIAL PERIOD FOR DELIVERY CONFMATION 

PROPOSED FOR DECEMSER 

WASHINGTON -The U. S. Postal Setvita yesterday liled for an 

eiperltnemtel no-fee blal pmiod for its delivery canMMbn sewlce for Pdotlty 

Mall. The trial pa&d will run from Oecembar 1 thmugtt lIecamber 16.2001, 

Oellvefy ConfirmaWn for Pdortty Mall ekables custom& to Mow the 

status of their Prlodty Mail. providing the sander with &livery lnformatlon, 

kludlng data and tlma of dalhfery, forwatding, of r&m status. 
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Holiday 2000 Pubilclty Kit for Postmasters 
‘Happy Wholidaysl- Thlr year’s U.S. PoS(ll SewicS holii 

day campaign will fide the wave al hm and Miiay cheer 
aeswiamd with Univenal Sk&i&i Nwemb4f release of 
Or. Sews’tbw the Grhch Stole ChttN?ms. ‘JIing dm inow 
m’s taelqmd theme and imapry, patal in-stcfe mesaw- 
ing and merchandise. 8s welt aa TV ad print adva&ing. 
win mvwage ** mwb’s Wlmvllb communily and pmvl- 
nen6y feakmd W?mviils Pod omC.8 Wkdiday’ is Grin& 
SpWkbfhOMly. 

These promodanal maleriala should now be on display 

nm Imn Nmmmber 1 to Jrrwy 7. The campaign wilt in- 
dude kbvllh. paint and inabxe tx&?t+x#chaw mate. 
till. abq wiih 0ubUc and smpbyae mmmunlwlkms. 

Pk. 
andphomcmd8. 

The m6t8l ston 8t WWW.Usp8.EM 
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l we an cfovkmg s&-use for WI cu4tonwra thir 
WhoMay seasea. maklng their h4c6o shopping 844- 
son simplbr with convenient rarvicsr and gifts. 

. Reduce long 11114s by pmmoting altenwtivo ouU4tS IOr 
st4mp purch4444. 

l With the growth in kt4m4t shopping. remind custcm- 
adtheVdLlaotPdodtyMdl~iwingandruOOgt 
thy request ll tmm tJm& 4-t4il4r for their ofQkl4 gift 
puhases. 

Pint Book Ch4rlty bwohr4mmt - A Promotlonrl 
Pwbwshl~ B WV Dhadvmtawd ChlIdfw 

Aa parI d thb years holldw promotIon with unhw44l 
stwllw and OUT oomml7rmnt lo Ilmncy, on U.S. Poma 
.S4rvk4bp&mdngvrimFn(Sook.rn46mllnonpmM 
apniu(ionwim4mk.4i%?tog~diMdW+dCh6dMfI 
tioppoam6ytom4ddownowntuM.Fi~Sook 
eqJvcfB~Mal”Q..~~lsmiryEtMnl 
Pm?. 

mR6lBcoK 
1319P6Ttw67SlQQQ 
WA6HlNGmN DC 2wM 

Ths following inventmy ot 1999 holiday stamps will k 
avaiisbk for lhi4 holiday se44on: 
.-. 
sump 
tt&dkD;(M;:“” - 

:slmgvw 
- ; sti-.im Pm. o( 7.0 

Holld4y 2000 Publlslly Tips 
7. U~th4rsmplsn4waRh4snincMsdinthbkitw 

devdop your own. Send th4 comp!U4d r(tl4444s lo 
lcd v. radio. and 1dWblci7 atsncna. SW- 
enI day4 4ft4r mriting your r&44. Mow up wi41 
4phon4c4utoth4locslmcart4&4diior,ornavt 
dii 

2 ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 
4v4ntscaddindud4z 

. nodhga~d4fnondI4thnbhpcetof- 

hlobby. 
m Hel@ng pmmot4 the Pint Sook charity by bringing 

a group d cMdnn in f4r 4 mading of Howdm 
G?bd Stab wnishm. You an&o !xovMs’.¶ 
photo m.and pwnot4 Prk&y Mail by 
dwnonastl4Qhcwarsirwners can bfly 6mir 
book donaknm h to mall. 

.Wdin~4H~W~M4y4C~~tonWapprecC 
a6m want b kick off 614 hdW m4Wq 4444~1. 
F44M@Ed4444t6wp~4Mk444~4U44n!& 
inglipob=Jd~ldyQ- 
Nom Gtapehw~th4k7-dLn4in-sM 
amlhmndwKtehcddndb.~~ibr 
useaAwdlb4hdngo~~dl4ntknbth4 
Gdndl. 

3.CdlbcllmdbmdBkvbkmmmdk!k- 
pmdww4.aI4rbQu44tonproQmm44king~ 
CWtmnbdhum44mttkaQ~kU4.~~ 
~rdp~*rd7h4hdll~4Vd~ 
abkayarrpc4tomwmdlh4nmPcstdSm 
cnnlm. 

4.lnvn4mdb4ndtabvt4km4t6em4bx 

. Do4w4mm4wano4camb4r11or18,6wbu4t- 

@mw 
m D4hwmdlwi6t4txni4rm0ammtu130120. 

nmtud4d~d4yeofm4~ 
. Fdkwrmpby444,d~44Ti4nt4’sh4W4. 
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5. Pmvide mpodefa and editon with tbe handy Holiday 
Mailng lips shed in thlr kiL Conrider making cwies 
ti th Holidsy Mailing Xps available to your post of- 
fbs lobby ctmiom6rs as well. 

Holiday 2006 Se6Son Outlook 

m The domsstic Christmas hokdsy mailing season bb 
gins a6er Thanksgiving and ends on December 31. 
We expaot &n&cans to mail mom than 20 blllbn 
mailpieces -up 3 percent hum last year. 

. On an average day bun Oc@bmr timugb Dwembw. 
Iha Postal Sewiw me&& abw( 100 millloll letten 
and cads nation&da. This number !d expected to IIC 

l Pmdk6omar6th6tmwet+6c4rwillb6rhopping 
tinwgh th6 IM6mel68b i-&&y, which means mOn 

crease to 150 million a day hum Nownbw 24 

palmI &llwliM. w* m-4klpd~ M i-e in Prior- 
kyMailndStwJ6tdMall(8)p6fWlSof6psMntor 

lhmugh D6cambw31. 

abold 9 tirl mom pbuahan bsl yaa$a hday 
S-. 

. We want lo en- our cudomen lo keep 
mdlii - oym at me lad miwtel Hmwvw. wo ask 
Ihegenwl pubIb to mail early to pt~ti a backup d 

PAGE 6 

l We don’t have suggc9ed holiiay mail d66dllnes for 

mail dudng Chrisbnas w6ek. 

n To mow tie large volumr of mail during the holiday 

domes+& mail. Our goal this holiday is to d&w in- 
creami hdlday mail vdumes at WI normal year- 
round swvlcs kwdl. OelivsF, slmdatdr “my 
acc@nS t0 beaIM (cm average: Finl-Clas8 Mail 
takes one to Uwea d6y6: Prior&y Mail 16k6s twa 10 
Ihme days; Standml Mill (6). or Pa& Post takes 
one day wzono; and Emmu Mail i. guaranteed for 
overnight delivery lo n’!~+t ma@ cities). Posl oilkaa 
can pWid4 infomIatiOn on local delii atsndards. 
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- 

. The%l&estma6da~wilIbaMondy.Dacamber11. 
We oxpee to cancal 6-w 260 millbn cards 
and bltara on that day. Monday. 06cembsr 16 will 
also k a busy mail day. The agirt dalivey days 
will be Wednsaday. Dscsmbw 13 and 20. 

PIsIn air-PoPPed -nl II also oood for cushion. 

- 
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days. 

. Fw thosa lnaitlonsl domestk PrwaStinaton. w of- 
fer Piiodtv M*t. whkb peta paclrasa to their de&M-’ 
lbm In hk to lime d&a. tia a greet by at 93.20 fOf 
up to 2 pounds. For 511.75. w abo havr EKV’JSS 
M~II tmlca thd gob msl to mod ma@f dtiea 

wadm 
. Want to knw wh6n your pa&age w11(1 delivMld7 

o.lhwycon(hru(Dn~m~~P~ 
Mall and smld8fd Man @) (Parod Pow shbmamr. 
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packages for intem6tii6l dertinaltons. including mllitpfy APO and FPO addresses. have sp6cia customs mquiremsnts 
and must sko bo mailed pefscnally at the post office. (lort Mm@ added. 

tn sddition. (last name) reminds cu6bxnem fiat all fomw package m&iyp and bbelr must be removed b&m a box 
cm be rmsed bf matbg. PweIs cant-v3 ba accepted if matkings visibty Micats that ttw box was used for shipping tj6z- 
dous material. Wrapping boxes to cow markings is not bticient. If the wrapping is damaged and markings become 
visible. the package will ba returned to the mailer. 

-3O- 

H UNITED STATES 
POSTAL SERVKE POSTAL NEUVS 
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h4iiihXb 0 0 
mcmkaf II cbc. 11 cmc.4 

-,a--- iswhc.- 
; Nov. 27 INov.6 

CUUflbI,l, :ou.1t -MC.4 Nov. 27 INWE 
cmlTmlk11 ! USC. II YDsc.4 No”. 27 !NW.S 

. 
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a! UNITED STATES 

PDSTAL SERVICE PO-AL NWS 
FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE Contact Geny Kmhnkamp 

(202) 268-3051 
Release No. 82 

USPS Web Site: http%wrxusps.can 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-11-16. Describe in detail the expected operating plan for window 
clerks for offering Manual Delivery Confirmation for free to Priority Mail users 
from December 1 to December 16. 
(a) Must customers request the free service, or will window clerks offer it to 
customers? 
(b) Will ali Priority Mail items receive free Manual Delivery Confirmation 
automatically? 

RESPONSE: The expected operating plan for window clerks is still under 

development and details are not available. 

(a) - (b) Customers will not have to request the service. Window clerks will offer 

it in a manner designed to encourage acceptance, but if a customer doss not 

wish to use Delivery Conftnnation, his or her wishes will of course be respected. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-Tl-17. Provide all market research that the Postal Service has 
performed, or has contracted to perform, on the potential impact of its proposed 
fee suspension. 

RESPONSE: No such studies have been performed by the Postal Service or its 

contractors. 

. . 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPSAfSPS-W-18. Has the Postal Service studied through market research, 
customer intenriews, or any other means the potential increase in Delivery 
Confirmation usage as a result of this proposal? If so, provide the studies and all 
results of these studies. 

RESPONSE: No such studies have been performed. 



. 

c 

RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO lNTERf?OGATORlES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-Tl-M. Has the Postaf Service studied through market research, 
customer interviews, or any other means the reason that customers are likely to 
mail packages during the busiest week of the holiday season? If so, provide the 
studies and all results of these studies. 

RESPONSE: 

No such studies have been conducted. 

90 

. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPWSPS-W-21. Has the Postal Service studied through market research, 
customer interviews, or any other means the likelihood that customers will mail 
packages before the busiest week of the holiday season as a result of this 
proposal? If so, provide the studies and all results of these studies. 

RESPONSE: 

No such studies have been conducted. Experience with the proposal is intended 

to generate such information directly. 

: 
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RESWNSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

C UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPSIUSPS-Tl -22. Is it the POStal Service’s expectation that, if this proposed 
program is judged a success by Postal Service management, Manual Delivery 
Confirmation would be offered at no charge during the same time period in 
calendar year 2002? Explain. 

RESPONSE: 

,r- 

As suggested in my testimony (page 7, lines l-4), if the proposal were to 

be implemented as an experiment and were to be judged as a success in 

noticeably smoothing holiday mailing patterns, the Postal Service would 

contemplate considering a permanent classification modeled on the proposal. 

Under that scenario, within the framework of an omnibus rate case, the revenue 

and cost effects resultfng from the ‘without charge’ period could be included in 

the overall assessment of cost coverages for the Priority Mail and Delivery 

Confirmation along the lines of Panel C on page 2 of my workpaper. 

The Postal Service reserves judgment regarding the 2002 holiday season 

until it has had the opportunity to assess the outcome of ifs proposal. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

r‘ 
: - 

‘. 

I ‘: 

UPS/USPS-V-23. Refer to USPS-LR-I, file ‘DC LR.xV, page ‘WP-p-2 Exper. 
‘$ Rev & cosr . 
.” (a) Explain why one-half of the cost of informing customers is assigned to Priority 

Mall. How was the determination to assign one-half of the cost to Priority Mail 
made? 
(b) Explain why the cost of additional Delivery Confirmation usage during the 
experiment is assigned to Priority Mail. 
(c) Explain why the cost of non-electronic, existing usage is moved from the cost 
base of Delivery Confirmation to the cost base of Priority Mall. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Please see my testimony, page 9, lines 13-19. 

(b) - (c) Please see my testimony, page 8, line18 through page 9. line 10. 

r 

_. . . 

. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS QWARATO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-Tl25. Refer to pages 3 and 4 of your Workpapar. Library 
Reference MC2001-2/l. Provide PERMIT System Priotity Mail volume by week 
for FY 2000 and FY 2001. 

RESPONSE: 

The requested data are provided below, with exception of those for the last 

quarter of FY 2001. which are not yet available. 

M 2000 8 M.2001 Weakly Data on PERMIT System Priority Mail 

N 2000 
NPBegbS FY2000 

FY 2000 PkRMlT 

9/11100 AP 01 

FY 2001 
AIP segiis 

9HOO 

FY 2001 

AP 01 

1019 APO2 1on AP 02 

1116 APO3 11/4 AP 03 

12/4 AP 04 12/z AP 04 

111 AP 05 

APO8 

system Priority 
Mail (millions) 

4.085 
5.180 
6.463 
4.534 
4.787 
4.978 
4.724 
4.880 
5.032 
5.031 
5.129 
10.686 
9.457 
11.890 
0.177 
3.938 
4.530 
4.442 
4.402 
4.590 
8.647 
5.957 
4.338 
4.333 
4.707 
4.443 
4.549 
8.030 
5.530 
5.025 
5.181 
4.852 
4.376 
4.659 
4.781 
4.929 

12130 APO5 

II29 APO8 

2l20 APO? AP 07 

3125 AP 08 3124 AP 08 

4122 APO9 4rzl AP 09 

FY 2001 PERMIT 
SyatemPrlority _ 
Mail (millions) 

4.077 
4.280 
4.488 
4.257 
4.875 
5.246 
5.811 
4.868 
4.780 
5.102 
4.540 
7.248 
7.158 
7.481 
7.185 
3.170 
3.717 
3.727 
3.509 
3.091 
3.814 
3.699 
3.867 
2.808 
3.881 
3.428 
3.809 
4.534 
4.018 
4.252 
3.971 
5.488 
5.975 
3.804 
4.930 
7.287 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNlfED PARCEL SERVlCE 

w20 

8117 

7115 

8112 

Ap 10 

AP 11 

AP 12 

AP 13 

4.708 
3.570 
4.283 
4.509 
4.931 
4.541 
3.708 
4.338 
4.070 
3.749 
3.816 
3.810 
3.873 
3.938 
3.985 
3.500 

AP 10 

APll 

AP 12 

AP 13 

P 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

- 
UPS/USPS-Tl-26. Refer to your response to UPS/USPS-Tl-l(a)-(b). Provide the 
time period covered by the figure received from the Retail Department that 
compares revenue received at POS sites to the grand total revenue received at 
retail sites. 

RESPONSE: The 70% figure applies to the anticipated coverage resulting from 

the most recent round of POS purchases; deployment for this round was 

essential complete in Quarter 3 of FY 2001. 

The revenue to which this figure applies is retail “walk in revenue.” Walk in 

revenue excludes certain revenue received at retail sites, such as revenue from 

the sale of precanceled stamps, that comes from commercial mailers 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORlES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-Tl-27. Refer to your response to UPS/USPS-Tl-2(c). 
(a) Define “dramatically” as used in this response. 
(b) Are the “developed usage patterns” of these third channel pickup/collection box 
mailers strongly associated with the price of the delivery confirmation service? 
(c) Describe in detail why these third channel mailers with “developed usage 
patterns” will not respond to a 40-cent price decrease. 
(d) Confirm that these third channel mailers simply apply a manual delivery 
confirmation label to the Priority Mail piece. If not confirmed, explain in detail. 

RESPONSE: (a) In this response “dramatically” simply means enough to affect 

the adjustment for third-channel use (column headed “Ratio of non-window 

manual DC to window manual DC,” workpaper page 1) by more than a few 

percentage points 

(b) & (c) The “developed usage patterns” (which might be thought of as loosely 

defined standard operating procedures) reflect business decisions to use 

Delivery Confirmation with certain types of out-going Priority Mail and not with 

others, depending perhaps on the value of the item, the need for some evidence 

of delivery, or recipient request. I can not confirm that these patterns are 

“strongly” associated with the price of Delivery Confirmation, but I would expect 

them to have been somewhat affected by the price of Delivery Confirmation (35 

cents from March 1999 to January 2001, and 40 cents thereafter) during the 

period they were developed, and I would expect them to respond to a permanent 

reduction of 40 cents in the Delivery Confirmation fee. However, I would expect 

very few of the business decisions that generated these usage patterns to be 

revisited because of a ISday reduction of 40 cents. 

(d) Confirmed. Moreover, through the web site noted in OCANSPS-Tl-1, many if 

not most of these third channel mailers can already obtain Delivery Confirmation 

without charge by printing their own label. I would expect this permanent change 

to generate a gradual expansion in third-channel use of Delivery Confirmation. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-T1 -28. Refer to your response to UPS/USPS-Tl-2(d). 
(a) Provide the total RPW-based Priority Mail volume for FY2001 by quarter and 
annually. 
(b) Provide the total “window-entered” Priority Mail volume for FY2001 and 
FY2000 by quarter and annually. 
(c) Provide the POS Site-entered Priority Mail volume for FY2001 and FY2000 by 
quarter and annually. 
(d) Provide the PERMIT-entered Priority Mail volume for FY2001 and FY2000 by 
quarter and annually. 

RESPONSE: 

iPriority Mail Volume Data 1 
/ I 

! 
/ Window- : I 
~ Entered 

i j (=POS’lOO/ I 1 iPOS%of 
1 I POS%of ) /Retail , 

RPW 1 Retail Rev.) i POS ) PERMIT 1 iRevenue 11 1 
I I 

FY 2000 

i 
~ 

263.563.000! 

,using Ql 01 ( 

Gl 30.904,506) 16.362,100~ 66,209,4021 / 59% ‘Q2 316,102.000/ 47,9X.6121 26,475,292; 72.699,666 i 59% / 

!Q3 279.492,000/ 36,690,27Oi 23,106.669) 
I 

59.122,579 j 59% 

:Q4 334.404,000: 57,678,3071 34,269,9151 65,551,310 ! 59% i 
PFY 1,215,581.000) 175.396.697~ 104.214,1961 263,563,157 / , 

GFY 

, I 
,FY 2001 j 

J 

[Ql ! 272.694,000~ 62,114,639 
303.383,000] 

36,905,9071 56,936,433/ : 59% 1 

,Q2 I 92363,342 55.634,375! 53,695,5651 / 60% 1 

IQ4 ‘Q3 1 264.566,000! n.a. 1 64,059,850 75.708.370 54.441.0461 43,493,814/ 55,776,669/ n.a. I , ! 72% 66% 

PFY j 
.~.~~, 

n.a. ~ 294,446,401/ 190,475,142/ ma. 1 65% 
IGFY I 

/ n.a. I n.a. ( n.a. ma. 
I 

I 
/ 

1 I I I ! / I 
i 11 Retail revenue is ‘Walk in Revenue.” This excludes certain revenue received at retail : 
/units that relates to commercial customers. such as sales of precancelled stamps. Walk 
fin Revenue AlCs are defined in the g/7/00 Postal Bulletin. Note also that in calculating 

I’ - wlndow entered volume from POS volume, data for FY 2000 utilize the FY 2001 01 POS 
,percentage of Retail revenue since FY 2000 data are not yet available. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-Tl-29. Refer to your response to UPS/USPS-Tl-3(c). Describe in 
detail the specific permanent classification modeled on the experiment that 
“might well be warranted”. 

RESPONSE: 

If the experiment is successful in smoothing holiday package mailing patterns, 

the Postal Service and its customers could benefit from establishing the no- 

charge period as a permanent feature of the season. The details of any such 

classification could only be determined after the experiment has been evaluated. 

My expectation of how such a classification would be structured is generally 

reflected in my workpaper, page 2, panel C. The classification would set the fee 

for manual Delivery Confirmation with Priority Mail at zero for a certain period in 

early December, and the costs of providing the service during that period would 

be transferred to Priority Mail as is currently done for electronic Delivery 

Confirmation for the full year. Decisions as to exactly how many days and 

whether either the beginning day or the final day should be specified (relative to 

December 25) are best left until later. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-Tl-30. Refer to your response to UPS/USPS-T1-4(h)-(i). Confirm 
that in an omnibus rate case, both the Postal Service and the Commission 
calculate the manual delivery confirmation cost coverage for Priority Mail by 
comparing the revenue from the fee for the service to the cost of manual delivery 
confirmation in excess of the cost of electronic delivery confirmation, If not 
confirmed, explain in detail. 

RESPONSE: Confirmed. [Should I say more - like “and I have conformed to 

the practice except for the 16 days on which Delivery Confirmation would be 

provided without charge. For those days I have conformed to Postal Setvice and 

Commission practice for electronic Delivery Confirmation for Priority Mail, where 

the cost is transferred to Priority Mail and marked up along with other Priority 

Mail costs. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-Tl-33. Refer to your response to UPS/USPS-Tl-11 regarding retail 
Priority Mail pieces that would have been mailed after December 16, 2001, but 
instead are mailed during the proposed pricing 
(a) Confirm that approximately 12.6% of these pieces would have selected 
manual delivery confirmation. If not confirmed, explain in detail. 
(b) Confirm that the Postal Service will not receive 40 cents per piece in revenue 
for those pieces that would have selected manual delivery confirmation, and 
thus, the net additional cost to the Postal Service of the proposed experiment is 
40 cents for these pieces. If not confirmed, explain in detail. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Not confirmed; rather than use the 12.6% average for the experimental period 

(page 1 of my workpaper, cell D9). it would be better to use the 11.3% that 

applies to the week following the experimental period (page 4 of my workpaper, 

cell El 7) 

(b) Confirmed. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

-‘p 
UPS/USPS-Tl-35. When the Postal Service describes the window-entered retail 

,h channel, does it include Contract Postal Units and private retail outlets such as .~~ ;. ,,. 
Pak Mail or Postal Plus? If not, in what category are these outlets included?, 

RESPONSE: Yes with respect to Contract Postal Units. Private retail outlets~ ‘: ‘:,,:,:. : 

would be included in the third-channel category. 



-: 

k !!:i t r:l;,ti’:, .:.,e: :~ ‘,:’ RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF : ; !~_ 
!, 

UNlTED PARCEL SERVICE 

;@? ,!~:I ‘I ~~,IJPS/USPSLTI~~. Refer to your response to UPS/USPS-Tl-28. Do the RPW-.. ‘., ;., 
str-.. ,G .’ ij _ based volume figures regarding window-entered Priority Mail include private .:, . . 
ssf. ~:z:::,. .; ;: retail outlets and Contract Postal Units? If not, in what figures are these volumes 

included? j. 
,,-: (,,., :_~: ~‘,;,~‘: ‘,,,~ ,/,, :,:>;~ 

RESPONSE: Revenue from these Contract Postal Units is included in the total 

retail walk-in revenue that is used to scale up POS data, so volume from these 

sources is reflected in the window-entered Priority Mail data in my responseto 

UPS/USPS-Tl-28. Volume from private retail outlets is part of third-channel ‘:. 

volume. 

I would note that UPS/USPS-T+28 asks only for window-entered Priority 

Mail, not for “RPW-based” window-entered Priority Mail. Because of the lack of 

information on metered Priority Mail entered by large commercial shippers (see 

rp my response to UPSlUSPSTl-34) I do not think it is possible to develop an 

RPW-based estimate of window-entered Priority Mail. . . 
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;rj,~;r .” ,. :;.,: 

df\l, 
$w~? 

~i&/~S~$-?I~~~ Does the Postal Servlce intend to offer free~Manual Delivery 
.:~~~:.~ &&Ym&i~ at ali Postal Service-operated @ail facilities during the period from 

:;i 
December 1,2001, th&gh December 16,2001? If not, why not? 

3s i :: :;.;:, :+RESPO@E: 

‘; K ,+: c ,. That was:the intention at the time the Request was filed. but the Postal Service is 

A.+ : 7,. now evaluating, whether the scale of the experiment should be reduced. 

/ px: :c,’ ,, ,, ‘: 

. 

. 
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.I R@SFONSC OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 

UNtTED PARCEL. SERVICE 

if - UPS/USPS-T1-33. Does the Postal Service Intend to offer free Manual, Delivery 3;‘. Confirmation at all Contraut Postal Units during the period from December 1, 
4k, 2001. through December l&2001? If not, why not, and have you wnsldered the 

Impact of this pmposal on Contract Postal Units? 

‘i: ,.., RESPONSE: 

Yea. at least all Contract Postal Units in areas where the awparlment Is 

wnduded. 

, 

. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORiES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-Tl-39. Does the Postal Selvlce intend to offer free manual Delivery 
Confirmation at private’ retail facilities that tender Priority Mail to the Postal 
Service during the period from December 1,2001, through December 16,2001? 
If not, why not, and have you considered the impact of this proposal on private 
retail facilities that offar Priority Mail? 

RESPONSE: 

Yes, at least all such faclllties in areas where the experiment is conducted. 
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- 
UP S/USPS-T1-40. Does the Postal Servlcs intend to offer free Manual Dellvery 
Confirmation at any other non-Postal ServIceoperated outlet that tenders Priority 
Mail to the Postal Setvlce during the period from December 1,2001, through 
December l&20017 If not, why not, and have you considered the impact ofthis 

j proposal on other non-Postal Service outlets that offer Prior& Mail? 

RESPONSE: 

Yes, at least all such outleta in areas where the experiment is oondu&d. 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL 8ERVlCE 

- UPS/USPS-T141. 
(a) Refer to Llbmry Reference USPS-LR-1, Workpaper, page 4 of 4. Confirm that 
the total PO5 Priority Mall volume during Fy2001 was 191.3 mIttion. tf not 
confirmed, explain in dstall. 
(b) confhm that multiplylng this 191.3 mllllon figure by lOOI yields the 
estimated window-entered Priority Mail volume In FY2001 of 273.3 million. If not 
confirmed, explain In Wall. 
(c) Refer to your response to UPS/USPS-Tl-5(b). Confirm that with a cost for 
priority Mail Manual Delivery Confirm&ion of 36 cents per piece and a 40 cent 
fee far that service, the net contribution per piece for Priority Mail Manual 
Delivery Confirmation is 4 cents per piece. II not confirmed, explain in deteil. 
(d) Refer to your response to UPS/USPS-Tl-3(b). Confirm that with a 
contribution of 4 cents per piece and a total cost of the proposed pricing 
experiment of $9666.716, approximately 240 mlllion additional pieces of window- 
entered Prtority Mall must salect Manual Delivery Confirmation services after the 
pricing experiment for the pricing experiment to pay for itself if there are no net 
benefits from pieces being mailed early. If not confined, explain in detail. 
(e) Provide all studies and supportlng analyses of the additional volume out of 
the total window-entered Priority Mail volume of 273.3 million pieces per year that 
will choose Manual Delivery Confirmation service as a result of the proposed 
prtcfng experiment. 

f- 
MSPONSE: 

(a)-(c) Confined. 

(d) Conflrmed that $9568,715 divided by $0.04 is approximately 240 million. 

Note that the experiment need not pay for itself in a single year; I would expect 

that any increase in usage that results from introducing customers to Delivery 

COnfim’IatiOn during the experiment would persist for a number of years. 

(e) No such studies have been performed, but Chart 2 shows that the Dellvery 

Confirmation usage for window-entered Prlorlty Mail is noticeably below average 

in weeks when window-entered volume spikes upward, so ther@ is conslderable 

potential for increased usage. 

I5008 
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RESPONSE OP POST& SERVICE WITNESS O’HARATO INTERROOATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE? 

. 

UPS/USPS-71-42. Referto Domestic Mail Manual, “Rates and Fees1 35 -.- .__._ .~ 
R100.8.0 and R700.1 .l. 
(a) Confirm that the fee for Manual Dellvery Confirmation of Panel Post pieces 
will be 50 csnts per piece during the proposed prlclng experiment. If not 
confirmed, explein in detail. 
ib) Conflrm that the rate for l-pound inter-BMC/ASF Single-Piece Machinable 
.-~I -- ~~~~~ 

Parcel Post pieces with Ma&l Dellvery Confirmstlon will be 42 to 45 cents per 
piece higher than for l-pound Priority Mail pieces with Manual Dellvery 
Confirmation durlng the proposed pricing experiment. If not confirmed, e%plain In 
detail. 
(c) Confirm that the rate for 2-puund inter-BMC/ASF Single-Piece Machinable 
Par& Post p&es, Zone 3 and above, With Manual Delivery Confirmetlon will be 
equal to the rate fbr 2-L-pound Priority Mall pieces wtth Manual Delivery 
Contkrrwtion durtng the prOpOsed pricing experiment. If not con?irmed, explain In 
detail. 
(d) Confirm that the rati for a-pound inter-BMC/ASF Single-Piece Machinable 
Parcel Post places, Zone 5 and above, with Manuel Delivery Confirmation will be 
1 to 16 cents uer Piece higher than for 3-pound Priofity Mail pieces with Manual 
Delivery Confirmation during the proposed pricing experiment. If not confirmed. 
explain in detail. 
(e) Provide all analyses or studies on the impact of the proposed pricing 
experiment on Parcel Post. 

RIZSPONSC; 

(a)-(d) Confirmed. 

(s) Pleese eae my response to UPS/USPS-Tl-14. 
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UPS/USPS-T1-45. Has the Postal Service studied through market research, 
customer interviews, or any other means the potential change in Parcel Post 
volume as a result of this proposal? If so, provide the studies and all results of 
these studies. 

RESPONSE: No such studies have been conducted. 

I r 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS O’HARA TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
UNITED PARCEL SERVICE 

UPS/USPS-T1-47. Refer to page 10 of your testimony, where you discuss 
“supplemental air transportation” costs. 
(a) Did contracts for supplemental air transportation contain rates that varied 
during the period from December 2,2000, through December 22,2000? If so, 
describe how they varied, and to what extent? What was the basis for the 
variation? 
(b) Do the contracts for supplemental air transportation contain rates that vary 
during the period from December 1,2001, through December 21,2001? If so, 
describe how they vary, and to what extent? What is the basis for the variation? 

RESPONSE: 

(a)-(b) My testimony on page 10 refers to the possibility that shifting volume away 

from the busiest week to the experimental period would permit reduced tota! 

usage of supplemental air transportation over the period from December 1,200l 

through December 21,2001, with correspondingly more use of regular air 

transponation. This possibility does not rely on the existence of varying rates for 

r 
supplemental air transportation within the December 1-21 period, and I have no 

knowledge of any such variation. 
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UPS/USPS-Tl-51. How will the Postal Service obtain information about the 

r 
causes for any shifts in holiday mailing patterns or increases in future usage of 
Delivery Confirmation that occur after the suspension of the fee? 

RESPONSE: 

The Postal Service has no definite plans in this area. Depending on the extent of 

shifts in mailing patterns and the extent of increased future Delivery Confirmation 

usage, it might be worthwhile to conduct some form of market research to 

confirm to obtain a deeper understanding of what aspects of the experiment were 

most important in generating the shifts. 

Also, if the experiment is conducted in only a portion of the country, changes 

occurring in the experimental area could be compared with those in the 

remainder of the country. 
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COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Mr. Heselton, has the new 

appendix to Dr. O'Hara's testimony been formally filed with 

the Commission and served to all the participants in this 

proceeding? 

MR. HESELTON: Yes, it has, Commissioner. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Thank you. 

If there are no further procedural matters, this 

brings us to oral cross-examination. One participant, the 

United States Parcel Service, has asked to conduct oral 

cross-examination of Witness O'Hara. 

I also would like to note for the record that Ms. 

Shelley Dreifuss is present from the Office of the Consumer 

Advocate here at the Commission, and we feel quite sure that 

she realizes that she has the right to reserve a chance to 

conduct follow up cross-examination and, of course, 

participate in these proceedings as we move along. 

Good morning, Ms. Dreifuss. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Good morning. Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: At this time, Mr. 

McKeever, are you prepared to begin? 

MR. MCKEEVER: Yes, Mr. Commissioner. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MCKEEVER: 

Q Good morning, Dr. O'Hara. Could you turn, please, 
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to your response to UPS Interrogatory 37? I think that was 

filed just this morning. 

A Yes. Yes. 

Q Now, we asked you in that interrogatory whether 

the Postal Service intended to offer free manual delivery 

confirmation at all Postal Service operated retail 

facilities during the proposed experimental period, and your 

response, and I'm quoting here, is: 

"That was the intention at the time the request 

was filed, but the Postal Service is now evaluating whether 

the scale of the experiment should be reduced." Is that 

correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q What is the Postal Service contemplating in the 

way of changing this experiment? 

A Let me provide a little background. The 

combination of the current procedural schedule and the lead 

time for providing additional capacity to respond to 

inquiries about the status of individual packages with 

delivery confirmation on them is such that we have to make 

those commitments now in order to have those things 

provided. 

Even the internet channel turns out to have 

capacity constraints that need to be relaxed and also the 

automated voice response and, most critically, the operators 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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that fall through to the -- when calls fall through those 

two systems. Persons need to be hired and undergo a certain 

amount of training. We do this routinely every year for 

Christmas. There's always a peak. 

To conduct it for the whole -- to conduct an 

experiment for the whole country would generate a much 

larger peak, and since we're not sure of what the outcome of 

this case would be, we're proposing considering a 

substantial reduction in the scale of the experiment. 

Q So the Postal Service does not believe that it 

would have the time to take the necessary steps to implement 

the experiment on the scale originally proposed? 

A I guess the time is there, but the commitment of 

funds is large, and we are also somewhat concerned about the 

scale. It's a very substantial ramp up in some things which 

we have already added capacity for the Christmas season. We 

have to add more. That is the primary consideration. 

Q You said the commitment of funds is large. Can 

you expand on that? What do you mean by that? 

A Well, relative to the scale of the experiment. We 

would have to sign contracts to hire additional temporary 

operators and have to acquire seats for them and so on. 

There are firms that provide this kind of capacity. We 

don't have to do it all ourselves. They would not be Postal 

employees. 
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In terms of the overall magnitude of the 

experiment, if it doesn't go forward at all we would still 

be committed to a very substantial amount of the projected 

cost if we didn't get the decision in time to implement or 

in a form that we wanted to implement. 

Q But if it does go forward there would be some 

additional commitment of resources in the way of hiring 

additional people? 

A Yes. These are costs which are included. The 

unit cost of doing this is not different. In fact, it may 

be lower because this is a simpler set of skills that are 

required to just respond to tracking inquiries. You don't 

have to know about the full range of things that the call 

centers usually have. 

The total number of such people required to handle 

the projected volume of transaction inquiries is larger. Is 

large. It's not larger than projected, but it's 

substantial. If we're not going to be able to actually 

conduct the experiment, we might essentially get no return 

on those. 

Q So there would be additional people hired if the 

experiment were to go forward? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Do you have any idea what 

at this point in time? 

Heritage Reporting Corporat 
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A I don't. You can look in the unit cost of 

delivery confirmation for call center responses and sort of 

multiply that by the time. 

I want to be careful to distinguish between the 

unit cost, which I do not think will be any higher than has 

been provided for in my testimony, and the fact that if we 

don't have the experiment take place we will have expended 

funds that will have no benefit. 

Q And at this time you don't have any idea of the 

amount of funds that would have been expended for no 

benefit? Is that correct? 

A I don't have a number with me. It would depend on 

we have people working to get quotes on all three of the 

fronts -- the internet, the automated voice response and the 

operators. 

I think it's more the uncertainty than the amount. 

The amount is I think going to be in line with the amount 

provided for in my testimony. 

Q Do you mean on a unit basis? 

A Yes, and then on a unit basis, I mean, I have a 

total number of units in my testimony and a total amount of 

cost for all of the aspects of delivery confirmation. 

Q Now, you're going to hire additional people if the 

experiment goes forward because I think you said you expect 

more volume? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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A More inquiries at the call center, yes. If there 

are more delivery confirmation transactions taking place, 

more pieces with delivery confirmation on them, then a 

certain fraction of those people will need to be dealt with 

in person over the phone. That requires more people, even 

though the unit cost of doing so is no different than it is 

for the existing transactions. 

Q Do you expect the volume of delivery confirmation 

transactions to go up from what is I want to say estimated, 

but I should say from what your numbers are based on in your 

testimony? 

A No. No. I expect the numbers -- this is strictly 

my numbers really have -- well, they have a number of 

simplifying assumptions in both directions, but I'm assuming 

that 100 percent of what I project to be the eligible volume 

accepts the offer and that they incur the same kinds of cost 

that we incur on the existing volume. 

Q But your concern is they will generate additional 

inquiries that you may not be able to handle without hiring 

additional people? 

A That's right. The inquires are exactly -- they're 

a multiple of what we ordinarily handle. I think if we were 

to try to handle them without hiring any more than the 

normal number of Christmas extra people, we would have 

people waiting on hold for a very long time. That's simply 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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not the way we want to provide the service. 

Q Now, you say the number of additional inquiries 

would be a multiple of what you normally would expect to 

handle. 

A Yes. 

Q Do you have any idea what kind of multiple? 

A I think you can just look in the work paper. The 

volume that we're talking about is -- if we look on my first 

pager the percent of Priority Mail that last year bought, 

retail Priority Mail that bought delivery confirmation, was 

12.8, and now if everybody buys it, which is the assumption 

I make, that's a multiple of eight, I believe, of roughly 

12.8. 

Q Okay. You said the people who had bought it is 

12.8. Did you mean 2.8? 

A Twelve point eight percent. 

Q Twelve point eight percent? 

A I'm sorry. Yes. 

Q Okay. The number is kind of 2.8 million? 

A Yes. Yes. 

Q Okay. 

A Twelve point eight percent of the retail Priority 

Mail bought delivery confirmation last year. That's the 

average down in the shaded, if you have that. 

Q I do. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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1 A Yes. 

2 Q Thank you. 

3 A And so dividing that into 100 percent I get a 

4 multiple of about eight. 

5 Q So you would expect an increase in inquiries of 

6 about eight times what you normally would have? 

7 A That's the number we're using for planning 

8 purposes. I don't have any other basis for doing it, but 

9 yes. 

10 Q Now, of course, the 2.8 million folks who have 

11 already used it are presumably somewhat familiar with the 

12 service. Is that correct? 

13 A Yes. 

14 Q And I guess the people above the 2.8 million, I 

15 guess it's an additional 19 million, almost 19.1 million, -- 

16 A Yes. 

17 Q -- that you base your numbers on is probably going 

18 to have a larger percentage of people who haven't used the 

19 service. Is that correct? 

20 A That's the whole idea. Yes. 

21 Q Okay. And so they're likely to have more 

22 questions about it? 

23 A They may. On the other hand, since they have been 

24 offered this in a way that's going to encourage them to 

25 accept it, they may not have the same interest in following 

120 
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up as people who are "familiar" with it, but also bought it 

for a reason. 

Q So they may -- I'm sorry. 

A Yes. All I'm saying is they might have more 

questions for lack of familiarity, but they might also have 

less interest in actually taking advantage of the service 

even though they agreed to try it. 

Q So they may accept something for free, you know, 

as long as they don't have to pay for it, even though they 

don't know what they're getting? 

A Well, I think we're going to try and have 

information that will tell them what they're getting, but 

whether they're going to want to take the time to make the 

phone call, go on the internet, is I think reasonable to 

assume that if you didn't really pay for it, you weren't 

probably part of the people that were paying for it last 

year, you were part of the 80 plus percent that didn't buy 

it, that some people will take it and simply ignore it, so 

that will work the other direction. I have no basis for 

saying which way is the bigger of the two. 

Q Okay. Now, I take it from your answers, so far, 

that the Postal Service is evaluating whether to reduce the 

geographic scope of the experiment? 

A Yes. The way we at least we're thinking about it 

is because of the communication problem or communication 
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task we think we need to do it in whole media markets or 

metropolitan areas. We wouldn't want to do it, for example, 

in this area just in northern Virginia, but not in Maryland 

and D.C. That would be one consideration. 

We wouldn't be doing it at a few offices in 

selected locations throughout the country. It would be 

geographically limited. Another thing that I think is 

important is that we have areas where POS terminals were 

deployed at Christmas last year so we have the appropriate 

baseline for tracking the change in behavior. 

Beyond that, there are probably a number of other 

sort of operational considerations. I don't think we would 

want to do it in places where people are preoccupied with 

dealing with anthrax, if you can predict what is going to be 

the case in December on that score, but fundamentally whole 

metropolitan areas with substantial surrounding of rural 

territory and sites or areas that had POS deployed at 

Christmas last year. 

Q So some people in the country would be able to get 

it for free, and other people would be paying for it? 

A That's correct. That would be the situation. 

Q And do you have any geographic areas in mind now 

where you would implement the experiment? 

A I don't. I have people looking at the kinds of 

criteria that I talked about, but I don't have any notion of 
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what it would be. 

Q NOW, to the extent that you cut down on the number 

of geographic areas where you offered the service, that 

would be a decrease, I guess, in the ability of the Postal 

Service to achieve one of the goals of the experiment; that 

is, to introduce the service to customers who haven't used 

it before. Is that correct? 

A Yes. It would scale back. It really would scale 

back both the goals and also scale back the corresponding 

expenses, so I think in some sense the actual amount of 

benefit that we would get from this on both runs would be 

less, but the cost would be correspondingly less. 

Q The unit cost would be the same, wouldn't it? 

A I think so. 

Q But the absolute cost may not be as much 

additional cost as if you were to implement the experiment 

on a nationwide basis? 

A Exactly. That is exactly the reason that this is 

under consideration. 

Q And you don't have any idea what the absolute cost 

would be yet I think you've said a couple times? 

A That's right. I mean, the closest I could come 

would be to look at the unit cost for delivery confirmation 

and multiply it, but some of that is not incurred until we 

actually provide the service. 
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I don't think there's anything in my work papers 

that provides the component breakdowns of how much is call 

center costs versus acceptance costs versus delivery costs, 

but that would be how I would go about it. 

Q When does the Postal Service expect to be able to 

make a determination concerning the scope of the experiment 

it is requesting this Commission to approve? 

A That decision has to be made very soon -- I would 

say by Monday of next week -- just in order to sign 

contracts. 

Q You're projecting Monday of next week a decision 

would be made? 

A Yes. Let me say that would be a decision on the 

scope. We might not have the particular geographic areas 

pinned down by Monday. 

Q But you might have the number of areas pinned 

down? 

A The approximate number of households and a 

baseline. I'll use that words in two senses. Last year's 

volume of transactions in those sites, Priority Mail 

transactions, so we have a way to know what scale of 

participation we need to prepare for. 

The selection of the additional sites, the 

specific sites, might take a bit longer, but not much. 

MR. MCKEEVER: Mr. Commissioner, may I ask Postal 
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Service counsel if the Postal Service intends to return to 

the Commission to amend its request once it decides the 

contours of the experiment it wishes this Commission to 

approve? 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Mr. Heselton, what says 

you to that question from Mr. McKeever? 

MR. HESELTON: Commissioner Covington, as Witness 

O'Hara has indicated, this is a decision that's not been 

decided yet, and until it has been I don't see the Postal 

Service in a position to determine what adjustments it would 

make to the filing. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Mr. McKeever? 

MR. MCKEEVER: Mr. Commissioner, let me ask Mr. 

O'Hara one more question -- well, at least one more question 

__ as a result of that. 

BY MR. MCKBEVER: 

Q Dr. O'Hara, has a decision definitely been made to 

scale back the experiment, or is there still some 

possibility that the Postal Service would go ahead as it 

proposed on a nationwide basis? 

A There‘s still some possibility. I would bet that 

it's going to be scaled back, but that decision is made -- 

Q By others than you? 

A By others, yes. As of late yesterday, we were 

still uncertain about what we wanted to do. 
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Q But if you were a betting man, you'd bet that it's 

going to be scaled back? 

A I would. 

Q But you don't know how much it's going to be 

scaled back? 

A Well, I can tell you that we're looking at if we 

scale back at all scaling back to something that would 

represent between ten and 20 percent of the households or 

Priority Mail volume entered at retail. 

Q So instead of making the offer to 100 percent of 

the eligible volume, you think it's more likely to be on a 

scale of making the free offer to ten to 20 percent of the 

potential users? 

A That's correct. I mean, we have always thought of 

this as an experiment. I realize we're not using the 

experimental rules, but almost all experiments have been 

limited in scope. You can learn things that way at reduced 

cost. 

In this case, we thought we could do it for 

everybody and that it would ease the communication problem 

to do it for everybody, but it turns out that there are some 

of these customer response considerations especially at this 

hour or date making it hard to be sure that that's the right 

course to do. 

Q In other words, there were some concerns that you 
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hadn't anticipated? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

A We really -- first we thought we might get a 

settlement. That didn't happen. That would have given us 

some more certainty about what was going to come forth. 

Then secondly, nobody that we talked to in preparing the 

case said you can't scale up internet capacity that fast. 

Q Somebody has since said that? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Dr. O'Hara, when did the Postal Service 

begin work on this proposal? 

A I began -- let me see. It was something we began 

considering in mid August. I had been in my current product 

redesign project talking to many of the senior executives in 

the Postal Service looking for ideas about ways that we 

could take cost out of the system. We've done a lot of work 

on that side on the commercial mailer side, but very little 

really on the retail side. 

One of the things that came up was the possibility 

of trying to get transactions that occur at peak time or 

don't even need to occur at a window at all, such as simple 

stamp transactions, to move away from the peak, to move to 

other channels. After thinking about this, all of those 

ideas are still there for the longer run, but the delivery 
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confirmation possibility was something that it looked like 

we could do without involving the whole classification 

schedule. 

It was discussed by people at the working level 

and also at the executive level, and it wasn't until very -- 

well, usually a week or so before the board meeting that we 

actually made a firm decision to go ahead. 

Q When was the board meeting? 

A The board meeting was in September. September 4, 

I believe it was. 

Q So it was about a week before that that you made a 

decision to go ahead with this? 

A Yes. I had done a lot of the number gathering , 

that shows up in my testimony before then, but in terms of 

actually getting the senior management of the Postal Service 

to approve taking it to the board, that was when it 

happened. 

Q The idea first came up in mid August, though? 

A I believe that's correct. 

Q And the case was filed I think September 20? 

A Thereabouts anyway, yes. 

Q Okay. So the idea first came up about a month 

before the case was filed? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Could you turn to your response to UPS 
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Interrogatory 39, please? 

A Yes. 

Q There we asked you if the Postal Service intends 

to offer free manual delivery confirmation at private retail 

facilities. To make sure that we understand each other 

there, I take it we agree that we're talking about places 

like Postal Plus or Postal Pak, which are not Postal Service 

operated, -- 

A That's correct. Yes. 

Q -- but that provide mail to the Postal Service -- 

A Uh-huh. 

Q _- accepted from the public? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Do all those facilities have the ability to 

offer delivery confirmation service presently for a fee? 

A I believe they are on the same footing as what 

I've referred to in my testimony as third channel mailers. 

If you have an ability to apply postage and you have a label 

today, you can do that. You don't get the acceptance scan 

if you leave it for collection by the Postal Service or put 

it in the collection box, but you do get the delivery scan. 

I believe they are -- without being at all 

familiar with the details of how they operate, I believe 

they have the ability today, just as any mailer really does 

who has the ability to apply postage and have the labels in 
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Q So they're in the same position as I would be at 

my home to use the service? IS that what you're saying? 

A Pretty much, except that I think if they have 

experienced customers wanting this they will have the labels 

on hand, and you don't probably. 

Q To the extent that they're going to offer the 

service to the public, then they either would have to take 

whatever packages they accept where there would be delivery 

confirmation to the Postal Service and fill out the labels 

there, or if they have the labels on hand they would have to 

fill it out in their store and then go to the Postal Service 

and present it? Is that correct? 

A No. In the same way that all the third channel 

mailers today, which I think I have a number in my work 

paper that's about 20 percent of our manual delivery 

confirmation scans come without an acceptance scan. These 

are the third channel people like the private retail units, 

but also like firms that have the labels on hand. 

Today they have to put the extra 40 cents in 

postage on the piece and leave it for collection or put it 

in the box if it's under a pound. If it's metered I guess 

they could go over a pound in the box. That's all there is 

to it. Nobody has to go to the post office. If you wanted 

the delivery scan, the acceptance scan, I guess you would 
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The other alternative, which is not widely used 

yet as far as I'm aware, is to print your label, your 

delivery confirmation label, off the internet. This was 

mentioned in an OCA interrogatory. That is treated as an 

electronic delivery confirmation, and as long as you put the 

mail piece in the mail stream on the day you printed the 

label, you get an accurate acceptance, as well as a delivery 

scan. If somehow the label were printed days ahead, it 

would be treated as entered at the time it was printed. 

Q Now, there is a scan at the delivery point? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

A Yes. 

Q I take it there are instances where for one reason 

or another the scan at the delivery point is not made when 

it should be? That happens, doesn't it? 

A I'm sure it does. 

Q Okay. And in that case I believe the Postal 

Service will refund the delivery confirmation fee to a user 

of the service who essentially doesn't get it. Is that 

correct? 

A I believe that is correct. There were some -- the 

first batch of OCA interrogatories to me raised that set of 

issues. We got those I think refiled in the omnibus case 
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since they were more directly relevant there, but, yes, I 

believe that is the case. 

Q So if a mailer gets the service for free, but 

there is no delivery scan, of course, he.doesn‘t get a 

refund, I assume, or does he? 

A Well, I guess you could figure that either way. 

Q He just doesn't get the service? 

A He doesn't get the service. I mean, I don't know 

what a refund of zero would be. Yes. That's correct. 

Q It will be, of course, made widely known 

throughout the postal facilities, at least those who are 

__ participating in the experiment 

A Right. 

Q -_ that delivery conf 

free. IS that correct? 

A Yes. 

irmation will be provided for 

Q Okay. Dr. O'Hara, you've indicated in your 

testimony and elsewhere that one of the goals of the 

experiment is to hopefully get volume that otherwise would 

be sent from December 17 to December 23 or 24 to shift into 

the earlier weeks. Is that correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q And the purpose of that would be to save clerk and * 

carrier overtime, as well as air transportation costs, $ 
4 

during that last week before Christmas? i $X 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 1% 
(202) 628-4888 



133 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A Yes. 

Q Because that is viewed as the peak week? 

A Very much so. 

Q Now, if I wanted to get the total window entered 

Priority Mail volume during that week, the week December 17 

to the 23rd or 24th, -- 

A Right. 

Q -- I could go to your work paper, couldn't I, on 

page 3? 

A I believe so. 

Q And since we're talking about 2001 here, I can 

ignore the dates in the very first left-hand column and look 

at the dates in the right, the extreme right-hand column? 

A Yes. 

Q Is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q So if I wanted to get the volume during that week, 

I would take the numbers in the second to the last column, 

the one headed Non-Experimental Retail Volume, -- 

A Yes. 

Q -- for those seven days and add them up? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. I did that, and I got 12.4 million pieces. 

A Uh-huh. 

Q Now, if I wanted to get the volume in the week 
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before that, and that would be the second and last week of 

the experiment, -- 

A Right. 

Q -- 1 would just add up the numbers for the dates 

12-9 through 12-16 -- 

A Uh-huh. 

Q -- or 12-10 I guess if we're talking about seven 

days, add them up, and that would give me the retail 

Priority Mail volume during that week. IS that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Now, I did that, and I got 12.6 million. That's 

200,000 pieces more during that second week of the 

experiment than during the peak week and I guess so on for 

the week before. Is that correct? 

A The week before, and I'm looking now at page 1 of 

my work papers, which covers a slightly different range of 

dates. I have the week of 12-9 to 12-15 at 11.7 and then 

the week before that .at 8.2 it would round to, so it's clear 

that the week before the last week of the experiment is 

less. I think it's really most easily seen on my chart. 

Q Yes. I agree with that. 

A Yes. 

Q I think that is pretty clear. 

A Yes. The volume in the week just before the 

experiment has this very high volume on the first two days, 
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at least last year. The dates shift a little bit this 

coming year, so it's not clear that the peak would always be 

quite as sharp on Monday and Tuesday. It might spread 

easily to Wednesday, but it's that last week before 

Christmas and especially the beginning of that week where 

the volume is so high. 

If we could get some of that volume entered even 

on Saturday, that would actually make a difference, even 

though when you throw in the remaining days in the week last 

year after Tuesday, this year maybe after Wednesday, going 

through Saturday it tails off considerably. 

I think it's really interesting, more interesting, 

at the daily level than at the weekly level, but you're 

right. If you do the arithmetic, the total for the week is 

about the same in that last week before Christmas. It's 

just that it comes all at once. It comes in the first half 

of the week. 
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Q Of course, Priority Mail comes in other ways than 

at the retail level. 

A Yes. 
4 

Q For example, you show figures for permit Priority 

volume. Is that correct? 

A Right. 

Q And of course, that Priority volume makes use of 

the same clerks and carriers and air transportation. Is 
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A It makes use of the same carriers and air 

transportation. It's not usually window entered. If it is, 

it's entered in volume so that if the clerk is handling it, 

he or she is handling many pieces at a time. 

Q But still clerks have to process it, and carriers 

have to deliver it? 

A Yes _ Yes. 

Q And planes have to fly it? 

A Right. Yes. 

Q Okay. Now, if I wanted to know the volume of 

permit entered Priority Mail the last week before Christmas, 

I would go to page 3 of your work paper, and I would add up 

the last seven numbers in the column entitled Permit 

Priority Volume. Is that correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q I did that, and I came out with 6.9 million 

pieces. 

A Okay. 

Q If I wanted to know the volume of permit entered 

Priority Mail during the week before that, which would be 

the second and last week of the experiment, I would just add 

up the next seven numbers of the column. Is that correct? 

A I believe so. Let's see. I’m losing track of 

what day of the week we're talking about, but go ahead. I 
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Q Well, I'm talking about the last seven days -- 

A Yes. 

Q -- and then the next seven days before that. 

A Right. 

Q I did that, and I got 7.7 million pieces, which is 

about 800,000 pieces during the second week of the 

experiment than during the peak week. 

A Uh-huh. 

Q Now, the numbers in your work paper -- 

A I guess if I could, you know, again look at Chart 

1, which shows the daily pattern in a way that I find easier 

to deal with than the column of numbers. You see some of 

the same peaking in the permit volume at the beginning of 

the week. Again, there is a phenomenon, although not nearly 

as strong, of the first half of the week being busy and the 

second half not. 

Putting all of that together, it looks like there 

is accepting you're going to take a little more volume in 

the prior week than the week after the experiment. 

Q Did the Postal Service originally anticipate 

before it made the filing putting this experiment into 

effect for different a time period than the one it has 

proposed in this filing? 

A Until very late in the process, we had thought 
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about starting the experiment on the Friday after 

Thanksgiving and going for about the same length of time, 

about the same two weeks. 

As we looked at it more closely, considering what 

we were offering, which is a 40 cent -- a benefit priced at 

40 cents, but not worth 40 cents apparently, although some 

of that we attribute to people not really being familiar 

with it, but, as I mentioned earlier, not more than about 12 

or 13 percent of the people purchased it last year, so some 

of them probably would have purchased it if they had been 

more familiar with it, but some of them probably wouldn't 

have 

.Q-v-y, it's a 40 cent incentive, to keep things 

simp le, on a price which is $3.50 at the minimum and for 

packages more likely to be $3.95 or above, so about a ten 

percent difference. 

How much change in behavior can you expect to get 

from that? Can you expect to change people's shopping 

patterns? Maybe not, but maybe let them shop when they 

will. If they've already got the packages ,in hand by the 

time of the experiment we did choose we think we might be 

able to get them at least to mail early, so that was the 

reason for the shift from just after Thanksgiving to 

starting December 1 and going up to the last week before. 

Q Well, you used a lot of words there, and I’m not 
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sure I followed them all -- 

A Sorry. 

Q -_ so let me see if I can break it down a little 

bit. Originally the experiment was always going to be two 

weeks? 

A Thereabouts, allowing for ease of communication. 

If we were going to do it just after the Thanksgiving 

period, we would have said the Friday after Thanksgiving. 

Q So originally it was anticipated that the fee 

suspension period would be two weeks or so -- 

A Or so. 

Q __ beginning the day or the Friday after 

Thanksgiving? 

A That‘s correct. 

Q Okay. Now, when was the decision made to change 

the dates from those two weeks or so to the December 1 to 

December 16 time frame? 

A That was made very shortly before the executive 

committee meeting that approved sending the filing to the 

governors, so it was within a week of the governors meeting. 

Q So that was late August/early September? 

A Very late August. 

Q Okay. Now, the numbers in your work paper assume 

that there would be no shift; the cost numbers in 

particular. There would be no shift of window entered 
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Priority Mail from the last week before Christmas into the 

experimental period. Is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q If there is a shift, then the Postal Service would 

lose more revenue than shown in your work papers? IS that 

correct? 

A That's correct, and we would have at least the 

opportunity to get some of the cost savings, which I 

mentioned the possibility of, but don't quantify in my work 

papers. 

Q And those cost savings are said to be due to the 

fact that the last week is the peak week? 

A Yes, and especially the first half of the last 

week. 

Q Now let's suppose there were some shift from say 

competitors of the Postal Service. People hear about the 

offer, and we'll talk about that later, but that people hear 

about the offer and decide that they'd rather send their 

package by the Postal Service and get free delivery 

confirmation than by the other source they would use during 

that experimental period. 

There would be some additional costs that are not 

shown in your work paper, is that correct, for that 

additional volume? 

A There would be additional cost and additional 
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revenue. Yes. 

Q Well, there wouldn't be additional revenue during 

the experimental period. There's no fee. 

A Not for delivery confirmation. There would be 

additional Priority Mail revenue 

Q Right, but there wouldn't be additional manual 

delivery confirmation revenue? 

A That's correct. 

Q So as far as manual delivery confirmations is 

going, you would have added manual delivery confirmation 

costs, but no added manual delivery confirmation revenue? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. In fact, the added costs would be about 

42.4 cents a piece? 

A I believe that's the number, yes. 

Q Okay. With no offsetting manual delivery 

confirmation revenue? 

A That's correct. 

Q And if you were to look at only the non-electronic 

portion of the manual delivery confirmation cost, it would 

be about 35 cents, 34.6 cents to be exact, additional cost 

per piece? 

A That's correct. 

Q That's not shown in your work paper? 

A No shift of volume from competitors is in my work 
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paper. 

Q Okay. The numbers in your work paper also don't 

reflect any possible shift in usage from a mailer who might 

have sent his piece by parcel post, but decided instead to 

send it by Priority Mail in order to get free delivery 

confirmation, Is that correct? 

A That's correct. I talk about that in my I think 

it's Interrogatory Response 14. 

Q Right. And to the extent there is such a shift, 

there would be additional cost to the tune of about 42.4 

cents per piece, but no additional manual delivery 

confirmation revenue? 

A Yes. Yes. 

Q Okay. I think you also acknowledged in one of 

your interrogatory responses that during the period of the 

experiment it would actually be cheaper to send a piece 

during the experiment by Priority Mail and get free delivery 

confirmation than it would be to send it by parcel post and 

pay 50 cents to get delivery confirmation. Is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And the difference in the case of packages 

weighing I guess two pounds and under is it would be 45 

cents cheaper. Isn't that correct? 

A I think it's one pound and under where that 

applies. We can look, but I don't remember the difference 
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being that big except at the one pound level. 

Q You may be correct. Yes. You're right. For the 

one panel level it would be actually 45 cents cheaper to 

send a piece by Priority Mail with free delivery 

confirmation during the experiment than it would be to send 

it by parcel post and pay for delivery confirmation. 

A Yes. 

Q Go ahead. 

A I was going to say it's already the case today 

that it's a few cents cheaper to send it by Priority with 

delivery confirmation than by parcel post with delivery 

confirmation because there's a ten cent difference in the 

fees and only a nickel difference in the rates, so even 

today at that volume if you want delivery confirmation it is 

better sent by Priority. 

Chairman Glyman or former Chairman Glyman used to 

remark about that occasionally. 

Q Well, that's because part of the cost of delivery 

confirmation is in the base rate for Priority Mail -- 

A That's correct. 

Q -- and isn‘t charged. Is that correct? That is 

why that anomaly occurs? 

A That is the immediate cause of the anomaly, yes. 

Q Okay. But the difference right now without the 

experiment is a few cents, whereas it's 45 cents for one 
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pound and under packages during the experiment? 

A Right. 

Q And in the case of two pound packages really the 

rates are essentially the same. Is that correct? 

A Yes. Literally the same in some cells and a few 

cents in others, I think. 

Q Okay. Just to be clear, when we say the rates are 

the same, the mailer would pay the same to get Priority Mail 

service with free delivery confirmation as he would to get 

parcel post service and pay for delivery confirmation? 

A That's correct. 

Q And that's true for certain rate cells for three 

pound packages as well? Is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Now, suppose a mailer comes into the post office 

during the experiment and has a package, and, of course, he 

has a choice of how to send that, Priority Mail or parcel 

post. Suppose he comes in and says I want to send this 

parcel post. 

Will window clerks be instructed to tell the 

customer that he has the option of sending it by Priority 

Mail with free delivery confirmation? Will that be part of 

the rubric of the experiment? 

A I think it would. All the details of the script 

are being worked out, but right now window clerks are 
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supposed to ask how fast do you want it to get there. 

If the person says I want parcel post, I want 

parcel post, I want parcel post, then they're not going to 

argue with him, but if somebody walks up to the window with 

a package they're supposed to ask how fast do you want it to 

get there. That is designed to induce or at least provide 

the opportunity for the clerk to suggest Priority Mail if 

that is important. 

I think with that framework in mind and the work 

habits of clerks during the year that they will also be of 

the frame of mind, and we'll do something in our 

communications, not to try and limit this, but to suggest 

Priority Mail. 

Q Well, I think we're talking past each other a 

little bit here -- 

A Okay. 

Q -- because my concern isn‘t whether the clerk will 

do what the clerk normally does, which is to say how fast do 

you want it to get there, -- 

A Yes. 

Q -- but will the clerk be instructed to inform the 

customer that if you send it Priority Mail you can get 

delivery confirmation without paying any extra charge? 

A We're going to have a notification that if you 

send it Priority Mail you get delivery confirmation without 
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extra charge lots of places. 

The actual weight comparison I think we haven't 

actually got there, but I think we want to do that. We 

don't want people to have the experience of finding out 

later that they could have gotten something, a better deal, 

so I think we'll want to inform people that that is an 

option. 

Q Again I apologize, but just so I’m clear. 

A Yes? 

Q And so if a person comes in and says I want to 

send this parcel post because that's what they're familiar 

with -- 

A Yes. 

Q -- the Postal Service's intent is to have the 

clerk say to that person well, you can also send it by 

Priority Mail and get free delivery confirmation? 

A Right. Yes. 

Q Now, one of the ways in which the Postal Service 

plans to inform mailers of the fact that they can get manual 

delivery confirmation for free if they use Priority Mail is 

to post window cards and displays in post offices. 

A Uh-huh. 

Q Is that right? 

A That's right. 

Q Now, of course, if a mailer doesn't come into the 
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post office until after the experiment ends, it's too late 

to get them to come in earlier. Those window cards and 

displays, really at least those items, haven't helped the 

mailer to take advantage of the experiment. Is that 

correct? 

A That's correct, and for that reason we have the 

additional plan to use news coverage to let people know more 

generally. 

The signs will be up at least as early as the 

beginning of the experiment and maybe a bit before so that 

if people come in to buy stamps for their holiday greeting 

cards or for any other purpose before they actually get 

around to mailing their packages they'll have an opportunity 

to learn about it from the signs in time to affect their 

behavior. 

Undoubtedly there are going to be some people who 

just are last minute people and don't come in until after 

the experiment is over, and those people, if they haven't 

heard about it on the radio or the TV or newspapers, we 

don't have a way to get them to change their behavior. 

Q Do you have any idea of how many people will -- 

well, let me try it this way. You said you're going to use, 

and I think the phrase you use in your testimony on page 8 

at lines 12 and 13 is that the Postal Service plans to make 

extensive use of press coverage. 
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A Uh-huh. 

Q YOU referred to a plan to do that. 

A Yes. 

Q IS there a written document that sets forth that 

plan? 

A No. 

Q So right now it's just a plan in mind? 

A There are people working on the kinds of -- in one 

of the interrogatory responses I provided the ordinary 

holiday mail early kinds of material that's provided to 

postmasters, and there are people working on providing sort 

of parallel information, press releases, letters to the 

editor and so on that could be used to do this. 

As far as a plan for exactly when that's going to 

be done, a lot of this is a level of detail we haven't 

gotten to yet. 

Q Okay. Now, you did refer to material that you 

attached to an interrogatory answer on this subject. 

A Yes. 

Q I think that's part of the Postal Bulletin? 

A Yes, it is. 

Q And in fact you provided a copy of the Postal 

Bulletin that went out to postmasters last year to prepare 

them for the holiday season. Is that correct? 

A I believe it is, yes. 
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Q Okay. Feel free to check, but I believe that that 

Postal Bulletin was dated November 2. 

A Uh-huh. 

Q Is that correct? 

A I'll take your word for it. Yes. Yes. Sorry for 

that. 

Do you remember which interrogatory response it 

was just to -- I've got it. Yes. November 2. Yes. 

Q Do you know when the Postal Service plans to 

publish in the Postal Bulletin advisory I guess 1'11 call it 

or whatever term you're comfortable with concerning the 

holiday season this year? Is that plan already underway? 

A I believe it is. These things typically follow 

the same path year after year, so we will not be able to put 

this in that package unless things move -- well, the 

schedule just doesn't allow that. We had always expected 

that it would be a separate communication. 

The Postal Bulletin would be one of the channels 

for that, but there are now other ways to communicate with 

postmaster at least in POS sites. You can communicate very 

quickly. Postmasters and clerks actually can get a message 

I don't know if it's quite overnight. It's a big system. 

There are a number of ways that we will be considering to do 

that. 

Q So the Postal Bulletin is out anyway? We know 
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that? 

A The November early Postal Bulletin is out, but 

there are Postal Bulletins every two weeks. 

Q The next one would be then say~in mid November? 

A Yes _ 

Q About the l!ith? 

A I suppose, yes. 

Q We're probably going to be too late for that, 

aren't we, under the current schedule? 

A We are, yes. 

Q Okay. So we're talking about the Postal Bulletin 

in early December? 

A That would be the first opportunity before -- 

after we could expect to have a decision, and now that 

you've focused my attention on that and especially with the 

prospective limitation of the geographic extent of the 

experiment, I think the Postal Bulletin is probably 

something we're not going to be able to or want to utilize 

for this. 

Q The other way of communicating with postmasters 

and clerks that you mentioned, is that essentially e-mail? 

A At POS sites we also can communicate through the 

mail, and there may be other things as well. I don't know 

of all of the things that are done in the course of an 

ordinary either holiday season campaign or an ordinary rate 
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implementation campaign. We have had sort of pieces of both 

of those that we're going on. 

Q Would postmasters be required to use whatever 

publicity you -- well, let me ask you first. Will you be 

providing them with publicity materials, as opposed to just 

informing them -- 

A Yes. 

Q _- that this option is available? 

A Yes. The intention would be on a smaller scale 

than what's in the Postal Bulletin because that covers a lot 

of different things, but provide them material that they can 

use and adapt with relatively little work on their part so 

that they can, A, do it in the midst of all their other 

duties, and, B, do it fairly quickly. 

Q Okay. I did look at the example or sample press 

releases, et cetera, that were attached to that Postal 

Bulletin of November 2 for last year, and there were a range 

of different ones. 

Will the postmaster be required to issue a press 

release on free manual delivery confirmation, or will that 

be left up to his discretion, depending on all the other 

things he has to do, as you just mentioned? 

A Right. I honestly don't know what the case is 

with requirements today for things. We would do everything 

we can to get it done, but I’m not sure. 
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I think postmasters will want to do this. I think 

this is from their point of view an opportunity to make good 

news, so I don't think it will be a serious problem. Make? 

Require? I don't know. 

Q Okay. Has any of that material been prepared? 

A It's being drafted. Yes. 

Q SO it's not available yet? 

A No. 

Q Do you have any idea when it will be available? 

A Final stuff might be a couple weeks. The same 

people that work on that are working on some other things, 

so I'm not sure. 

MR. MCKEEVER: Mr. Commissioner, I would request 

that if that material is available before the Commission 

renders its decision in this case that it be made available 

to the Commission because I think it would be helpful in 

informing the Commission of what the Postal Service intends 

to do to communicate the availability of this key suspension 

to the public. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Mr. Heselton? Mr. 

Tidwell? 

MR. HESELTON: Commissioner Covington, the Postal 

Service would be happy to make those materials available 

when they are produced. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Thank you. 
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MR. MCKEEVER: One similar request like that, Mr. 

Commissioner. Well, let me ask Dr. O'Hara a question first. 

BY MR. MCKEEVER: 

Q I think you referred to a plan that right now is 

in people's heads, but will be committed to paper. Is that 

correct? An implementation plan. 

A An implementation plan? Yes. Definitely. Yes. 

Q Do you know when that will be available? 

A Probably about the same time frame maybe. The 

details are a bit longer because there are enough different 

pieces to that that I'm not sure what time is required for 

all of them. We have to have it in place in about that same 

time frame anyhow in order to roll it out. 

Q Right. 

A Yes. 

MR. MCKEEVER: Mr. Commissioner, I would make the 

same request with respect to the implementation plan that 

when it is ready the Postal Service immediately provide it 

to the Commission at the same time that it is ready if 

that's before a decision has been rendered so again the 

Commission can take that into account in arriving at its 

decision. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Mr. Heselton? 

MR. HESELTON: Mr. Commissioner, once again the 

Postal Service would be happy to provide that also. 
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COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Thank you. You may 

proceed, Mr. McKeever. 

BY MR. MCKREVER: 

Q Now, this effort to come up with an implementation 

plan, et cetera. You have not included the cost of any of 

that effort in the costs shown in your Work Paper 3. Is 

that correct? 

A The cost of that is -- a lot of it is in the 

$150,000 that is in Work Paper 3. 

Q I thought that was for the window displays, et 

cetera. 

A The window displays and distribution of those 

window displays. 

The people that actually do the drafting and 

prepare all that are part of the headquarters staff, and I 

think their time is never sort of tracked to individual 

product or class of mail, but yes. It's a round number 

figure that's in the work paper, and most of it or all of it 

is really based on the cost of printing and the cost of 

distribution. 

Q Of the window displays? 

A Of the window displays and the other material. I 

think we typically send the window displays, the cards and 

other information to postmasters as well. They get a 

shipment for their facilities. 
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I believe at least in the last rate case we had 

some things in the package which are not displays. They're 

background information, questions and answers. All that 

would be distributed together, but they're not separately 

identified. 

Q Now, when the geographic scope of the experiment 

is determined, will people be able to get free manual 

delivery confirmation by putting a piece of Priority Mail 

into a collection box where that's permitted as long as they 

use the delivery confirmation label? 

A Yes. 

Q Suppose they don't learn about the experiment, and 

they put the extra 40 cents on it. I guess is that their 

tough luck, or do they get the 40 cents back? 

A I don't actually know what we're going to do 

there. It would seem that they might be entitled to a 

refund. I don't know how often we've given refunds for 

people who don't get the service anyway. I don't know if we 

have answers to that. I really don't know for sure what 

will happen there. I don't know what our policies are. 

Q I guess the same applies to probably what is a 

bigger volume, which is Priority Mail that is picked up. 

That's again part of the third channel. Is that right? 

A Yes. That there would probably be an opportunity 

if this is -- carriers will know about this, and they will 
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have an opportunity to tell people. We might even be able 

to have them selectively drop off the same information 

that's on the window card for commercial customers. 

We're not budgeting for a saturation mailing to 

all customers or all households, but again we don't want 

people to feel that they've been sort of taken advantage of. 

I hadn't thought of that particular issue, but I think it 

would be worth doing to let the people that regularly -- the 

carriers know regularly -- leave mail with delivery 

confirmation and postage that they won't have to apply the 

postage. 

Q So some effort will be made to educate and 

instruct carriers that they should tell their pick up -- 

A Yes. 

Q -_ customers that they don't have to put 40 cents 

on a piece if they want manual delivery confirmation during 

the period from December 1 to December 16? 

A Yes. 

Q And the carriers will do that in their normal 

rounds or what? 

A Yes. What I’m thinking, and I'd have to talk with 

other people, would be simply a one-third size sheet of 

paper that they could leave so that they wouldn't have to 

take the time to have a discussion or master the details, 

find the right person. 
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Q I'm not sure whether it was you, Dr. O'Hara, or 

the Postal Service, so I apologize for this, but either you 

or the Postal Service indicated in some filing that one of 

the possible changes that might come out of this 

experimental offering would be a decision to roll manual 

delivery confirmation costs into base Priority Mail costs, 

much as is done now with the electronic delivery 

confirmation services. Is that correct? 

A I indicated that with respect to the shape that a 

permanent classification designed to shift volume away from 

the peak week would take, yes. I didn't touch the subject 

of doing this year round for Priority Mail. 

Q I see. So the Postal Service is not considering 

evaluating after this experiment a proposal that would on a 

year round basis eliminate a manual delivery confirmation 

fee and instead roll those costs into Priority Mail? Is 

that correct? 

A I probably should be careful whether or not to 

speak for the entire Postal Service, but this experiment is 

not connected with any such thought process or 

consideration. 

Q And that's because if the Postal Service were to 

decide to take the manual delivery confirmation costs and 

roll them into the base rate for Priority Mail, there 

wouldn't be any incentive for mailers during the holiday 
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season to shift from one week to another. Is that correct? 

A Well, that certainly would be the case. I think 

the decision of whether or not to do that year round would 

be taken not on that basis, but on the basis on whether we 

think that's what the product needs to have in the way of 

built in features. 

There are people from time to time in the Postal 

Service who make the suggestion that we ought to do that, 

both because of the customer and because it would be nice to 

have a bar code on every parcels that everybody would be 

used to scanning parcels all the time. Nice is one thing. 

The cost of doing it is another. 

Q In any event, that's not one of the proposals that 

experiment is aimed at? 

A No. No. 

Q No matter what the Postal Service may have said in 

a filing in this case? 

A Yes. I'd be real interested to see that,because I 

certainly -- you know, as you say, if it's available for 

free year round there's no incentive. Those two things are 

not logically compatible with one another. 

That's not to say that the other one wouldn't 

happen, but that's not the point of this, and I can't see 

that this would really provide much information that would 

help inform that decision. 
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Q I have a couple of questions, Dr. O'Hara, that 

relate to your response to UPS Interrogatory 2, so you may 

want to turn to that and review that. 

A Okay. Yes. 

Q Now, am I correct that the numbers in your work 

papers, and we may have covered this earlier, assume that 

mailers who have their Priority Mail picked up by the Postal 

Service or who enter it in collection boxes will not 

increase the extent to which they use manual delivery 

confirmation when they can do so for free? IS that correct? 

A That is correct. I believe there were subsequent 

interrogatories that touched on that. 

Q And in your answer to No. 2 in particular you 

justify your assumption that those mailers would not 

increase their use of delivery confirmation, even though 

it's free, by saying, "They are already familiar with 

delivery confirmation and have developed usage patterns that 

they are not likely to change." Is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q So it's your testimony that mailers who are 

already familiar with delivery confirmation and sometimes 

choose to pay 40 cents per transaction for that service will 

not choose to use it more if it's given away for free? Is 

that your testimony? 

A If it's given away for free for a short period of 
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time. Perhaps I should look for my answer where I deal with 

that basic issue in a little more length. 

A One of those is, and it may be the only one, is 

27 

Q Yes. You there indicate that at least pickup 

accounts -- I don't know if you are talking about people 

putting collection boxes there too, but pickup accounts, 

those people make decisions as to what types of priority 

mail to use delivery confirmation and what types not to, 

depending, and I am quoting here, "...depending perhaps on 

the value of the item;" is that correct? 

A Yes, that's correct. 

Q And that's in part because the item might be of 

such low value that they don't want to pay an additional 40 

cents? It's not worth it? 

A That would be one possibility, yes. 

Q But, of course, if it's for free, then the value 

of the item becomes kind of not very relevant, does it? 

A Well, it does, they become not very relevant, but 

there is still some effort required to put the label on the 

piece and all that. 

Even when electronic delivery confirmation is free 

on your route, so it's not a question of making a temporary 

change, much less than 100 percent of -- 

Q Permit entered mail? 
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A -- has electronic delivery con. free, delivery 

confirmation on it, so I think people don't just use 

something because it's free. They use something if it's got 

some value to them, and there would be some cases where it's 

not worth 40 cents, but it's worth something. They would 

tend to check on it. So in the situation of the short 

experiment, I don't expect that to be very large, but I -- 

as an economist not very well able to claim it's going to be 

zero. And I think I would just say that it's going to be 

let's say very few decisions revisited on the basis of the 

16-day experiment. 

Q Well, these -- go ahead. I'm sorry. 

A No, that's -- 

Q Okay. These users obviously do see some value to 

the service because they use it from time to time; is that 

correct? 

A Yes. But, you know, without having detailed 

information there may be some people that use it all the 

time, in which case they will keep on using it, and there 

may be some people who use it only when the recipient 

requests. Maybe some people will use it depending on the 

value of the item. There may be some people who use it 

because they want to have some kind of record of delivery, 

but they don't want to pay for certified. 

And to the extent those things are sort of already 
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classified and categorized in their mailing patterns, 

whether it's an individual or a small firm, I wouldn't 

expect much change for this. But you know, the change can 

only go one way. It can only go up. 

Q It can only go to an increased use of delivery 

confirmation, correct? Is that what you mean -- 

A From the experiment. 

Q -- when you say it can only go up? 

A Yes. Yeah. 

Q Okay. And of course, if it does go up, then the 

Postal Service will have some added delivery confirmation 

costs without any revenue for that; is that correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q And you don't have any data on that. You just 

don't believe it's going to be very large? 

A That's right. 

Q Because they have to put a label on more pieces 

than the pieces they would choose to put it on when they pay 

40 cents? 

A Well, that's one thing, but the other thing is 

just the time that it takes to -- especially if there is 

more than one person involved -- revisit the policy, if you 

will, as to what stuff gets delivery confirmation on it. 

Q We don't -- 

A Yeah, I just don't think people will use it just 
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because it's free in the same way that people don't use 

electronic delivery confirmation all the time just because 

it's free. 

Q Well, electronic delivery confirmation, of course, 

the mailer has to have an electronic link with the Postal 

Service. 

A Yes. 

Q There are a fair number of additional costs to the 

mailer participating in electronic delivery confirmation, 

aren't there? 

A There might be. I don't know whether it's -- what 

the magnitude of the costs are. 

Q You don't know? 

A No. 

Q Okay. And you don't know what the magnitude of 

the costs would be for the mailer who may decide, well, hey, 

for the next two weeks let's just put a label on every 

package? 

A I don't know. I do know that they can, if they 

are aware of the Internet option, they can already do that 

all the time anyway, and yet that has not for one reason or 

another happened. So I really don't expect it to happen. 

Q Do you know the extent to which the Postal Service 

has tried to publicize the fact that one can get manual 

delivery confirmation for free by using that Internet base 
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label? 

A I do not know much about that. I believe that 

just in my ordinary use of the site myself, I saw something 

where you go to check your delivery confirmation, something 

that -- what you know that there was this possibility. But 

I -- 

Q You really can't help us much. 

A I can't help you much, yeah. And I don't think we 

have done any advertising, that sort of thing. I think any 

communication has been maybe, well, appropriately, limited 

to, you know, people who are already using one form or 

another. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Mr. McKeever, at this 

point in time I would like to offer a proposal I don't think 

that took many people would object to. It's about 12:30 

p.m., and some of us are customary to having a little bit of 

nourishment about this time of the day. So I was wondering 

if you could mark your place where you are as far as, you 

know, your questioning of the witness, and we would begin a 

lunch break now with intentions to be back here in the 

hearing room around 1:30. 

And before we depart, Mr. Heselton, I would like 

to advise or to direct that either you or Mr. Tidwell should 

be aware of one point that I would hope that I make fairly 

clear. 
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Since the Postal Service initially decided what 

the scope of this experiment is during the past latter 

questioning that Dr. O'Hara has given. There seems to be 

some changes or I feel that if there are changes the 

Commission needs to be advise of them immediately. 

There were two things that I had particularly 

noticed with regard to the marketing and implementation 

aspects of this experiment. I have heard Mr. McKeever 

mention the possibility of, you know, the postal bulletin 

having been used. I think Dr. O'Hara touched on window 

cards at the postal facilities and other displays, and I 

don't even know whether, you know, you all know exactly what 

kind of press coverage you are going to put out there. 

Then in addition to the marketing and 

implementation concerns that I have, as soon as the Postal 

Service decide on the actual areas or the actual locations, 

Dr. O'Hara, geographically where the experiment is to be 

carried out, I think the Commission needs to be informed of 

those facts as well. 

So at some point in time after we reconvene or 

definitely before the end of the day it might be 

advantageous if the Commission, myself and my colleagues, 

are kind of briefed on where we are with the matters I just 

raised. 

THE WITNESS: I -- 
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COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Go ahead. 

THE WITNESS: I was just going to say that I don't 

think we will know by the end of the day even whether the 

geographic scope will be restricted, and I can't imagine 

that we would know if that were to be the case with which 

areas. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Well, you know 

something, Dr. O'Hara, that I might be being a little bit 

too expeditious. But what we would like to know is -- I 

would just use the term "immediately" or as soon as 

possible, ASAP -- 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: -- where we are with the 

overall scope if there are changes with the experiment. 

Mr. McKeever? 

MR. MCKEEVER: Mr. Commissioner, the only reason I 

interject, we are, of course, at the pleasure of the 

Commission with respect to scheduling. However, I did want 

you to know that I am very close to the end of my cross- 

examination, and in fact if I had five minutes, I might be 

able to review my notes and maybe only have an additional 

five minutes or so of cross-examination. 

But we are more than happy to come back too, 

whatever the Commission's pleasure it. I didn't want to not 

say it, come back at 1:30, and then have you here only for 
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five - 10 minutes. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Well, in light of the 

fact that, number one, I would be remiss if I didn't 

recognize for the record my colleagues who are on the bench 

with me today, and under this circumstance I would feel 

quite sure that they wouldn't want to miss out on the 

opportunity possibly to direct some inquiry towards Dr. 

O'Hara. 

MR. MCKEEVER: Okay. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Which was the basis for 

my proposal in the first place. 

MR. MCKEEVER: Then we will be back at 1:30. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Thank you, Mr. McKeever. 

Off the record. 

(Whereupon, at 12:33 p.m., the hearing in the 

above-entitled matter was recessed, to resume at 1:30 p.m., 

this same day, Tuesday, October 23, 200.) 

// 

/I 

/I 

// 

/I 

/I 

I/ 

II 
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AFTERNOON SESSION 

(1:37 p.m.) 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: We are now going back on 

the record. 

Good afternoon. I am Commissioner Danny 

Covington, and we are now making preparations to continue 

our proceedings on the Postal Service's request or 

recommendation of an experimental fee suspension for manual 

delivery confirmation service in Dockets No. R2001-2 and 

MC200-2. 

AS I stated before, we took a break for lunch. I 

am pleased to be accompanied by my colleagues this 

afternoon, Commissioner Omas to my left, and Commissioners 

Ruth Goldway and Commissioner Le Blanc to my right. 

At this time are there any housekeeping matters we 

need to take of care of, or Mr. McKeever are you ready to 

resume questioning Witness Donald J. O'Hara? 

MR. MCKEEVER: Mr. Commissioner, we do have no 

further questions at this point in time. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: No further questions at 

this point in time. 

Mrs. Dreifuss, is there any questions that you may 

have of the witness on behalf of the Office of Consumer 

Advocate? 

MS. DREIFUSS: I have just one or two questions to 
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clarify an exchange that took place between Dr. O'Hara and 

Mr. McKeever earlier. 

Dr. O'Hara, when you were talking about the 

possibility of narrowing the scope of this offering, I 

thought I heard you say that you would try to offer it in 

offices where there were POS terminals and perhaps not offer 

it in offices where there were not? 

THE WITNESS: Not exactly that. What I wanted to 

have -- be the case is that -- I should probably explain. 

The POS terminals are not deployed in the smallest 

offices, even when the area is sort of fully equipped with 

POS terminals. So no matter where we do the experiment, as 

long as we are offering it a whole geographic area, there 

will be some offices that will not have POS terminals. That 

was not my point. 

My point was we are trying to look at the data 

collection plan which basically envisions comparing what 

happens this Christmas with what happened last Christmas. 

And we can really only do that for sites that have POS 

terminals, and so I wanted to make sure that any geographic 

area that we picked had POS terminals last year, so that 

there would be the proper year-over-year comparison. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I see. So if you decide to offer 

it in a given market, you will offer it even in those 

offices where they do not have POS terminals? 
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THE WITNESS: Absolutely. Yes. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Okay. That is all I have. Thank 

you. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: IS there any follow up 

cross-examination? I probably should have asked that before 

I asked Ms. Dreifuss. 

(No response.) 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: At this time I would like 

to know if there are any questions from the bench? 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: Yes, thank you, Commissioner 

Covington. I have a couple of questions. 

One, Mr. O'Hara, in response to UPS/USPS-Tl-5, in 

Part c you state that a contingency should have been 

applied. 

What level of contingency should have been 

applied? 

THE WITNESS: Well, all of my other calculations, 

figures in the workpaper are taken from the Commission's 

R2000-1 decision. The contingency that was applied there 

was 1.5 percent, so I think that would be the appropriate 

,ier that 

contingency to apply in this case. Yes, sir. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: All right, thank you. 

The other question I have, you stated earl 

you all began considering filing this case in August 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 
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COMMISSIONER OMAS: Was the experimental date of 

December 1 through 16 the dates considered at that time? 

THE WITNESS: No. As I think I mentioned in 

response to Mr. McKeever's question, originally we had 

thought that the dates would start the day after 

Thanksgiving, and that would extend for about the same two 

weeks, plus a couple of days -- periods that the current 

experiment is, but earlier. That's earlier by about a week. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: A week or so? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: Well, I guess, you know -- I 

guess I am little concerned. You filed the case, you filed 

the case on September the 20th, looking for an implementing 

date of December the 1st. And you know, it just -- you 

know, we are determined to expedite this case, but that 

really didn't leave a great deal of time. 

And I just wondered whether officials of the 

Postal Service had given this consideration. Even under 

most efficient expedited conditions, it still is difficult 

for the Commission to turn around unless, you know, you just 

figured that it would be done in settlement and it could be 

implemented. 

Even with the 20th filing date, you know, no, the 

15th is still sort of close or a couple of weeks away from, 

you know, the implementation date. I guess I just found 
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that a little strange that there was not a little more time 

and consideration given. 

THE WITNESS: Right. Well, we certainly were 

aware of the task we were putting before the Commission to 

achieve resolution in time to implement. 

As I mentioned, I think we had hoped that there 

might be a settlement, and we had considered whether we 

would want to simply pull the case if there was no 

settlement, but that did not seem to really make sense. 

SO once we saw that procedural schedule, we 

thought that with the December 1 start date it would be 

doable, and that's where we are today. But we were 

certainly aware that this was calling on the Commission to 

do something which is very tight, and we fully appreciate 

that. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: All right. Well, thank you. 

I have no further questions. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Commissioner Goldway. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Yes, I have questions that 

touch perhaps on what Commissioner Oman had mentioned, but I 

want to start further back. 

You had said that you had been looking at ways to 

take costs out of the system, and that the efforts had 

always been directed towards the commercial mailers, and 

processing as such. There hadn't been any effort directed, 
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or very little, to retail. And that you were trying to find 

a way to do -- to take the cost out of the system, and I 

believe that you said at that point that what you focused on 

was trying to reduce some of the peak costs at Christmas 

time, and that was the impetus for coming up with this 

proposal. 

THE WITNESS: That's correct, although -- 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Is that fair to say? 

THE WITNESS: Yeah, we are looking much more 

broadly than the peak cost at Christmas. It's just -- 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: And I can give you lots of 

other suggestions -- 

THE WITNESS: Yeah, right. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- about where I think you 

could deal with the retail, and I will throw one in now just 

so you will return it to the management; and that is, if we 

could just have vending machines at the Postal Service that 

took credit cards to buy rolls of stamps, it would save the 

Postal Service lots of money. 

THE WITNESS: Uh-huh. Okay. Well, I will make 

sure someone hears about that. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Not to mention offering 

people some sort of discount for bulk purchases of stamps at 

Christmas time. 

So the focus was on the peak, and what you seem to 
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be saying is you wanted some way to encourage people to 

switch using priority packages from the very last week to 

something earlier, and that seems reasonable to me as well. 

Why did you think that the delivery confirmation 

portion of the priority mail was the way to encourage people 

to switch as opposed to some other adjustment to priority 

mail? 

THE WITNESS: Well, we looked at that. Actually 

we did initially think, well, what about just an equivalent 

discount, and one of the things which made that less 

attractive was the fact that it would, I think, be very hard 

to offer a discount just to retail customers. 

So that if we are offering it to everybody, 

including commercial shippers, it greatly complicates, I 

think, the effect on Mr. McKeever's clients and other 

competitors of the Postal Service. So that was one 

consideration. 

The other consideration was that by doing it with 

delivery confirmation we were able to at least explore the 

other side of this experiment, which is just introducing 

more people to delivery confirmation in the hope that they 

would find it useful and use it more later. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Do you think that by using 

delivery confirmation more in the future you are going to 

take costs out of the system, or not? 
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THE WITNESS: That is not going to take cost out, 

but it will bring additional revenue in, which could fully 

cover the -- 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Help. 

THE WITNESS: Well, because we are going to charge 

for it after the experiment is over. And delivery 

confirmation makes a modest per piece or per usage 

contribution to overhead. It's not large. But it would be 

there and that means that there is a little more -- put this 

in perspective -- a little more there to keep the rates on 

everything else down. It's a very small dollar amount, but 

certainly any additional costs that we incur will be covered 

by the revenue that we get, and with a little left over. So 

that didn't seem to me to be contrary to the fundamental 

objection of taking cost out of the system. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Did you give any thought to 

the fact that the institutional cost coverage for priority 

product is a lot higher than the institutional cost for 

parcel products, and therefore, if there was some shift from 

parcel to priority, that was good for the bottom line? Or 

wasn't that part of the -- 

THE WITNESS: That was not really part of the 

consideration. First of all, as I have said, I don't really 

think there is going to be much. But if there were, you are 

looking at things for which our data is not necessarily as 
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good as I want it to be to look at that. 

The priority data cover all kinds of priority 

mail. The parcel post data, we have at least some ability 

to distinguish between bulk-entered mail and single piece or 

over-the-counter mail. 

And so I just don't know for sure that we would be 

able to know that those costs are really as big as the cost 

coverages which are an aggregate across all the mail would 

suggest. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: It's quite possible we are, but I 

guess we didn't get really deeply into that because of a 

judgment that there was relatively little parcel post 

entered at the window during this period. We did look at 

that. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: And that of the stuff that was 

entered, relatively little of it used delivery confirmation 

today, so maybe it was not such a big candidate for moving 

up, but anyway. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: And getting back to ways to 

measure the effectiveness of this program and the fact that 

the focus began with trying to level out some of the peak 

usage -- 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 
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COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- did you look at your 

calendar and say, you know, on October 30th we have to 

commit to extra staff and overtime, and therefore we have to 

have a decision by October 30th, and move back to when you 

could possibly submit something to us? 

Because I feel as though we have been given one 

set of conditions and a calendar to act on. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: And you have now introduced 

another. Yet in your testimony you mentioned today that the 

focus has always been on peak usage. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: And doesn't the Postal 

Service normally, even without this program, have to 

contract for additional employees at a certain time in 

anticipation of the Christmas rush? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, we do. We do that normally. 

And at the time we were analyzing the whole process and 

deciding whether we should go forward we anticipated having 

to hire more people, and we knew that the people took a lead 

time. You have to find space and everything for them. 

What we did not understand, I guess we didn't ask 

the right people as deeply enough in the organization, is 

that both the Internet capacity and the automated voice 

response, which are the first two lines of serving the 
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customers, also have fairly substantial lead times. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: IS there any additional 

Internet capacity that is normally purchased for the peak 

time? 

THE WITNESS: I believe there is. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: And they normally do that 

by the -- 

THE WITNESS: Yeah, it's sort of -- 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- first of November or 

something like that? 

THE WITNESS: Something like that, yeah. In fact, 

you know, this is ongoing. It may even be in place, that 

is, the arrangements in place. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: So there was a certain 

omission on your part in -- 

THE WITNESS: There was. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- in looking at these 

schedules in anticipation -- 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- of submitting something 

to us. 

THE WITNESS: Right. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Because I really feel that 

that omission pus us at a disadvantage. We want to be as 

efficient as we can in processing your request, but if the 
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request isn't possible to process when you submit it to us, 

what do we do about this? 

THE WITNESS: Well, I think you do the best you 

can. And if you can't, then we will understand. We really 

did not intend to put anybody in an impossible situation. I 

knew it was not simple, but we also didn't know about this 

one thing which caused us to think about whether the best 

way to handle it is to scale it back. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Okay. And I have another 

value question here -- 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- that I would like your 

comments on. 

When you figured out what the cost of this 

experiment would be, it's approximately $10 million, and you 

thought about spending $10 million in the Postal Service, do 

you -- you aren't quantifying the potential cost savings at 

the peak. 

THE WITNESS: Right. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: And you are not venturing 

any guess to us about what they are. But didn't somebody 

say is $10 million worth whatever the savings is going to 

be? 

THE WITNESS: The question was considered, but it 

seemed to us really difficult, even with more time to get a 
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usable estimate of how much the things would be because it 

depends upon how much people respond. 

You go and ask people, gee -- 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Yes, but wouldn't you do 

well -- let's say we had 10 percent response. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Or 15 or 20, wouldn't you 

say, well, at 10 percent response maybe we will only save $2 

million, but at 20 percent response are going to save $20 

million, and therefore the investment of 10 is worth the 

risk? 

I mean did anyone do this? 

THE WITNESS: Nobody did it in the quantity as far 

as I would know. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Well, do you have any plans 

for quantitatively measuring what the savings will be 

assuming there is some shift that you can identify here? 

THE WITNESS: I think we will try to do that. But 

as I said in my testimony, you are looking at a period of 

time which has got -- a year has elapse has a lot of things 

that will be different this year from last year. The 

precise timing of Christmas relative to the days of the week 

shifts. And so I suggest we should look at particular weeks 

and all of that. 

If we did the shift in milling pattern, that we 
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can track with POS. Then I think the best way to get from 

there to a dollar value is going to be with the use of some 

averages rather than to try and trace through the 

particular. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: And are you going to look 

at the POS usage by day because it is clear that it's 

different day by day? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. Yes. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: And you will report to us 

on what that is? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, we are committed to reporting 

the daily usage and over the experimental period, and usage, 

I think it's not daily but over longer chunks of time after 

the experiment is over. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Yes, right. And what are 

the averages you are going to look at? What kinds of 

measurements will you look at? 

THE WITNESS: Well, I would look at -- this hasn't 

been worked out in detail. We have -- for example, we will 

have data on overtime last year and this year. And if we 

get some of the movement in deposit of mail, then you will 

be able to look at that and the average cost of a work hour, 

but I don't know that we will ever be able to know that we 

actually saved work hours in that function or not during the 

period of the experiment. 
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As a practical matter, to be frank, I don't -- 

it's very hard for -- 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Will you be able to measure 

whether there are any additional window hour used -- 

THE WITNESS: Well, we will be -- 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- because people have to 

register for their delivery confirmation? 

THE WITNESS: Well, that process is designed not 

to take much window time. It doesn't have to be done before 

the -- 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: It's part of the 

transaction. 

THE WITNESS: It's part of the transaction. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: But it does make the 

transaction a little bit longer. 

THE WITNESS: A customer can handle that, and 

that's included in the cost estimates. The cost of doing 

the additional transaction is included in the workpaper. 

We can see whether there is additional window 

overtime, but how much of that, or a reduction in overtime, 

how much of the swing in overtime is due to this as opposed 

to anything else that might be going on. The slight shift 

in the calendar, the weather, all these things, the total 

cost, the total number of hours used in this is pretty small 

compared the overall window hours. 
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COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Aren't there other services 

you might have thought of which one could track more easily 

to determine peak usage than this? 

THE WITNESS: Nobody did think of them. I can't 

think of them now, and I would be happy to have suggestions. 

The peak in the -- especially in the priority parcel 

mailing, more than parcel post, is pretty sharp, and this 

was a way, as I said, that we felt we could do something 

that would have sufficiently small interaction with non- 

retail customers and competitors to make it doable, but it 

may not be. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: But because it's so small 

it may be hard to measure. 

THE WITNESS: Also correct. Yes. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Now, you might not be the 

right person to ask this, but I think the other concern that 

we have to realize is that the postal world in December of 

2001, given what has just happened, is a very different 

postal world -- 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- from 2000. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: So is this $10 million 

investment worth anything at all, not that we wouldn't want 

you to experiment, but you know, are you yourselves thinking 
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about this? 

THE WITNESS: I certainly have thought about it, 

and I am sure senior management will get around to thinking 

about it. I think they are probably not focusing very much 

attention on it right now, but yes, that's certainly 

something I have thought about as -- you know, it just 

raises the question of whether we have the appropriate 

conditions to do the experiment or not, and it's going to be 

real hard to assess that. 
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But I know that senior management will take that 

question seriously. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Could you just -- to 

proceed, assuming -- well, I guess one thing I would like 

is, if it is possible for you to write out at least in some 

way how you would expect to measure any cost savings from 

shifting the peak, what you might look at, and so that we 

have this in black and white when we make our 

considerations, recognizing that they may be estimates. But 

what process you think you will -- 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- follow in more detail 

than we have in the -- 

THE WITNESS: Right. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- testimony so far. Can 

you get that for us? 
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THE WITNESS: I can try to do that. Just to 

repeat what I said earlier, I considered that pretty 

carefully when I filed the testimony originally, and made 

the distinction between being able to track the shift in 

mailing dates and also the subsequent increase in delivery 

confirmation usage, pretty precisely at POS sites, and do a 

kind of comparison. 

And the difficulty of really turning that into a 

measure of cost savings from the package shifting, I think 

if you see additional delivery confirmation receipts, then 

you have got additional costs to provide those services, and 

enough more revenue to provide a little margin on top of the 

cost. 

But the cost savings at the holiday season from 

shifting packages are -- having tried to look at this 

before -- are going to be real hard to isolate from all the 

other things that move cost around from one year to the 

next. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: But at least it seems to me 

one could say, okay, we have certain costs for hiring 

overtime -- 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- for a certain number of 

days, and if we could -- you know, if we can assume that 

some volume shift will relate to certain numbers of hours. 
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THE WITNESS: Right. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: We are going to track that 

and report this to you, whether it's the final -- 

THE WITNESS: Well, we certainly could report the 

shift in hours. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: You know, we may not thing 

that that's the absolute -- 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- final decision. 

THE WITNESS: Right. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: You know, I wonder about a 

lot of the econometrics that we use to measure cost. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: But I think some sort of 

indication where cost savings might occur for savings -- 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- at peak times -- 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- would be useful, and not 

just in this case. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: But in any future -- 

THE WITNESS: Right. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- work that's done. I 

think that seems to me to be essential if you are going to 
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be looking at ways to -- 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- do off-peak pricing. 

THE WITNESS: Certainly at a larger scale than 

this, it would be really important. This scale, I would 

certainly like to know and maybe the kind of simpler 

function that you are suggesting might do the job. I would 

like to think about that some more. I will do my best, or I 

will get you a statement of some kind. I see real 

difficulties in doing much except by assumption that I'm 

getting from mailing patterns to actual costs. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: I don't think I have 

anymore questions. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Thank you, Commissioner 

Goldway. 

Dr. O'Hara -- 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: -- first of all, I would 

like to say that I don't disagree with the initiative that 

you all want to accomplish under the experiment. I think 

that anything that you can do to provide to consumers 

incentives for them to mail earlier is not only commendable, 

but I think it would probably be practical in light of the 

fact that you all are a big business. 

But what I am trying to see is -- the first 
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question you can answer for me, Dr. O'Hara, is that when the 

experiment was developed or when the concept was first 

kicked around, how did you go about knowing the audience 

that you were looking at, and how did that parley into 

actually targeting infrequent party mail users? 

THE WITNESS: The notion of targeting infrequent 
. 

users is basically an inference from the patterns of mailing 

that I believe it's Chart 2 of my testimony. We didn't 

actually go out and ask customers last year at Christmas 

time how long has it been since you were in a post office 

before you came in this time to mail a package. We didn't 

do any of that. The experiment wasn't even a concept this 

time last year. 

It's just that looking at that pattern and knowing 

anecdotally from other people in the organization that 

Christmas season is a lot different than the rest of the 

time, and that's really all there is is what you see in 

Chart 2, and the reading I put into that. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay, Doctor, I need you 

to expand on the United States Postal Service contention 

that this first experiment is going to be, I guess, and 

Commissioner Goldway touched on this, what we would call a 

value-added service. 

I think when the experiment was rolled out and 

first made available, you know, in public concerns, what I 
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am trying to find out is, is priority mail a value-added 

service, or is delivery confirmation a value-added service, 

or is both of them the same thing in this experiment? 

THE WITNESS: At least as I used the term, it's 

the delivery confirmation which is the value-added service 

on top of priority mail. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: Priority mail is in a sense a 

premium package service. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Right. 

THE WITNESS: But that wasn't the context in which 

I was using it. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. So priority mail 

is a class of mail. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Separate all and to 

itself, and the waiver, or you know, not charging the manual 

delivery confirmation, that would be the value that the 

consumer would benefit from in this regard. 

It has been stated also in the press release, and 

I have only seen a couple since the concept was made known, 

was that this venture could probably provide the United 

States Postal Service a flexible pricing structure. 

Now, to me that's -- I mean, you are going to have 

to expound on that, Dr. O'Hara, because I am saying a 
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flexible pricing approach does that mean by you waiving 40 

cents, is that flexibility or -- I mean, can you -- 

THE WITNESS: Sure. Every case is going to be a 

little different, and I would expect that many of the other 

things that might come under that heading, and I will 

provide an example or two in a minute, would be -- affect a 

large enough number of dollars that you couldn't just waive 

it. 

Well, let me give you one example, which is the 

notion that we might have lower rates for catalogue mail in 

the summertime. Those lower rates would bring in a little 

more volume, but it's hard to imagine that they would bring 

in enough volume to pay for the lower rates themselves. 

So if you are going to maintain the appropriate 

cost coverage on standard mail, some other rates are going 

to have to be higher rates the rest of the year. And so 

different prices at different times of the year but it 

doesn't involve waiving a fee. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: Another example would be the notion 

of stamps at a discount if bought in bulk. You would be 

able to buy -- the ability to send a First Class letter at 

two different prices, depending on how you bought the stamp. 

And so there are lots of ways, but in both cases 

you would look at the total revenue and presumably the 
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discount would reflect the cost savings from the cheaper 

means of getting stamps into the customers' hands. And so 

it would not be in any sense a give-away, but you would look 

at it -- you get so much revenue for First Class mail from 

full-price stamps, so much for this kind of stamps, compare 

that with the cost of providing the service, and evaluate 

the cost coverage. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: And that's the flexible 

pricing, of course. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Now, before we took a 

break for lunch, Dr. O'Hara, I raised some concerns that we 

have as commissioners if the experiment ends up only being 

done geographically. And Commissioner Goldway also touched 

on the point of service issues here that we would have to 

consider. 

If we don't know the actual locations and if we 

don't know geographically where in the market or where in 

America this experiment is going to be launched, as far as 

data generation how does -- I mean, how do you guarantee any 

validity there which may be on down the line? 

Then again, you know, you may not be the person that 

can adequately answer that, but I would like for you to take 

a stab at it. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. There are levels at which you 
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can approach that. If we -- sort of the fastest thing one 

could do is have a determination that we are going to aim 

for let's say 15 percent of the market, and I believe that 

most of my calculations would simply scale the nature of 

postal costs by a margin. Even the printing and 

distribution costs ought to scale. So that would be 

straightforward. 

If we then identified the particular geographic 

areas, I believe it would be within reason to quickly -- 

have to check with the people who actually have to do the 

work -- quickly get the prior year volumes of priority mail 

and delivery confirmations for those specific areas. 

And so, you know, it's going to turn out to be not 

exactly 15 percent, it's going to be 14.5 or 16.3 or 

something. So that's a second level of detail, and maybe 

that's as much as there is, must as I -- I will think about 
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some more. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: All right, Doctor, let me 

ask you this. Did you personally or have you personally 

looked at reduction of expenses as it pertains to mailers in 

this experiment? 

THE WITNESS: Reduction of expenses as it pertains 

to mailers? 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Yes. And when I speak in 

terms of mailers, I am talking about the general public. I 
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am talking about competitors, call it public sector, private 

sector mailers. 

THE WITNESS: Right. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: I mean across the board. 

THE WITNESS: In reducing the actual cost of 

providing the service as opposed to the price charged. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Right. 

THE WITNESS: It's primarily the opportunity to 

reduce the use of overtime and supplemental air 

transportation, and we have looked at that but we haven't 

done the kind of quantitative anlaysis that Commissioner 

Goldway was suggesting. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: Most of the things that I have 

referred to earlier that talks about taking, you know, the 

cost out of the system or reducing cost are outside this 

particular experiment. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Right. And probably 

outside of your real of responsibility. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: I understand that. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: I am Joe Blow Public. 
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THE WITNESS: Right. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: I’m the average consumer. 
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THE WITNESS: Right. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: And I look at numbers and 

it's been said that there are two things in life you can 

just about find hard to argue with. Number one, you can't 

argue with success, and number two, Dr. O'Hara, numbers 

don't lie. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: All right. If you look 

at the fact, you say, well, okay, there is going to be some 

lost revenue in this venture to the tune of $1.3 million. 

And then as we are not collecting $1.3 million to get this 

thing off the ground and up and running in whatever shape, 

form or fashion it's going to be, we're talking about 

additional cost of about $8.2 million. 

THE WITNESS: That's correct. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: My colleagues have 

alluded to -- we all know about the current events that is 

going on -- 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: -- with the Postal 

Service and so forth. But if my mother was sitting here in 

this hearing room today, and if I told her that you were 

asking to undertake a venture that's projected to cost you 

$10 million, she would say, well, how can that be a positive 

experiment. 
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And I’m saying, you know, would you have an answer 

for somebody like that? 

THE WITNESS: Well, it's the same answer that's in 

the testimony, which is the possibility of savings from 

shifting volume and the possibility of increased revenue 

after the experiment is over from delivery confirmation. 

The question of is it the right thing to do now, 

of course, was not nearly as clear when we developed the 

proposal and filed it. But everything that I see the Post 

Master General and the senior management doing in response 

to the biological terrorism suggests to me that they will 

look at this with those same eyes. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Well, you know, Dr. 

O'Hara, I do want to assure you that my colleagues and I 

intend to give you the full benefit of what it is that you 

are proposing to do. But I wanted to know before we moved 

on are there possibly any other benefits that this 

experiment would bring that the Postal Rate Commission 

should be made aware of as we sit here today other than the 

one or two that you touched on during this questioning? 

THE WITNESS: No. I really -- if I had thought of 

them, I would have put them in the testimony originally. 

There are the two sort of direct benefits, and the third 

benefit of just getting more experience with different, more 

complicated -- I call them flexible pricing scheme. 
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But that, I think, if there is anything else, it's 

going to be small compared to -- 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: So those two primary 

objectives. 

THE WITNESS: I can't -- can't really buttress the 

case on this for you. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Thank you, Dr. O'Hara. I 

have no further questions. 

Are there any other questions from the bench? 

(No response.) 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: If that concludes the 

oral cross-examination -- 

MR. MCKBEVER: Mr. Commissioner. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Yes. 

MR. MCKBEVER: I do have several, not too many, 

follow-up questions from questions on the bench if I may. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Yes, sir. 

MR. MCKEEVBR: Unless you want to take them at a 

later time. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: 'No. Proceed. 

BY MR. MCKBEVBR: 

Q Dr. O'Hara, I think you have agreed that the cost 

of the experiment is somewhere between 9.5 and 10 million 

dollars? 

A Yeah. 
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Q And that when the fee is reimposed the 

contribution each piece makes over and above the cost of the 

transaction is about four cents per transaction? 

A Yes, that's the numbers that we are using. 

Q So if you divide the 9.5 to 10 million dollars by 

the four cents per transaction, I think you confirmed this, 

you need about 240 million -- 

A Yes. 

Q _- new additional transactions -- 

A Right. 

Q -- to make up that loss, that $10 million cost? 

A That's correct. 

Q And right now the volume of delivery confirmation 

is about 50 million transactions a year? 

A That sounds about right. 

Q Okay. You have also indicated that the attempt to 

minimize the impact on competitors revolves around the fact 

that this is aimed at retail customers -- 

A Yes, and that -- 

Q -- as opposed to commercial shippers? 

A And commercial shippers already have electronic 

delivery confirmations, so we are not really changing the 

relative position of priority mail for those customers. 

Q For the commercial shippers? 

A Yes. 
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Q Have you studied or done anything to determine the 

extent to which retail customers use other carriers during 

the holiday period? 

A I haven't studied it, no. 

Q Do you know whether those other carriers also have 

peak volumes during the Christmas period that may be due to 

increased use by retail customers? 

A I would expect that they do. 

MR. MCKEEVER: That's all I have. Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Thank you, Mr. McKeever. 

I would like to back up a minute. Mr. O'Hara, in 

entertaining the questions from the bench, my colleague, 

Commissioner Goldway specifically poised some questions to 

you that you agreed to, you know, provide responses to. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: I was wondering if you 

had a time table as to when you would make those responses 

available to us? 

THE WITNESS: Let's say Friday. If I can do it 

sooner, I will. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: Excuse me. I would also like 

to know it may be by Friday when you submit this 

information, if it would be possible at that time you can 

give us idea of what the experiment or the test will 
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encompass. Will it be 100 percent or 10 percent? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: And that would be very helpful 

in considering. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: I would appreciate it. We 

don't need a definitive answer. But just what the thinking 

is that -- 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: Thank you. 

THE WITNESS: Full country or less than full 

country, and if less, approximately what percentage. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: Yes. Or what region and why. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: You know, that sort of thing. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. Yes. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Anything else from the 

bench? 

(No response.) 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. I would like to 

know at this time if any party wishes to conduct oral cross 

tomorrow on responses that was produced for the first time 

at the opening of the hearings today? Mr. McKeever? 

MR. MCKEEVER: We do not see any need to conduct 
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cross-examination tomorrow, but rather we would await the 

additional interrogatory answers that the Postal Service is 

to provide, and hopefully we can then say we don't need any 

additional cross, but certainly we don't need any tomorrow. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Mr. Heselton, 

would you like some time right now with your witness to 

review whether or not there is a need for redirect on the 

part of the Postal Service? 

MR. HESELTON: Commissioner Covington, if I could 

have about five minutes to consult with the witness, I would 

appreciate it. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: That will be granted. 

We will knock off for about five minutes. 

(Whereupon, a recess was taken.) 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Mr. Heselton, 

where are we at with Dr. O'Hara? 

MR. HESELTON: Commissioner Covington, the Postal 

Service has no redirect. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Well, Dr. O'Hara, 

that completes your testimony here today. We appreciate 

your appearance and your contributions to our record. We 

thank you for your time, energy, and effort, and you are now 

excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

(Witness excused.) 
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COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: This concludes today's 

hearing. Does any participant have anything else to raise 

here today? Mr. McKeever? 

MR. MCKEEVER: No, Mr. Commissioner, not that we 

haven't already discussed. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Ms. Dreifuss? 

MS. DREIFUSS: No, sir. 

(Off the record comment.) 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: You are right, Mr. 

Tidwell. It seems like you have been hanging around awhile. 

MR. TIDWELL: And wipe the plate clean. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Yes, and wipe the plate 

clean. 

Is there anything from Mr. Tidwell and Mr. 

Heselton? 

(No response.) 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay, thank you. This 

hearing is adjourned. Have a nice today. 

(Whereupon, at 2:30 p.m., the hearing in the 

above-entitled matter was adjourned.) 
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